2202

RECEIN LEGISLATIVE 04 DEC 20 A

CITY OF ST. MARTINVILLE FINANCIAL REPORT JUNE 30, 2004

Under provisions of state law, this report is a public document. Acopy of the report has been submitted to the entity and other appropriate public officials. The report is available for public inspection at the Baton Rouge office of the Legislative Auditor and, where appropriate, at the office of the parish clerk of court.

Release Date 1-26-05

ANNUAL FINANCIAL REPORT YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2004

TABLE OF CONTENTS

INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT ON THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	Exhibit/ Schedule -	Page 1 and 2
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS	_	3 - 10
		5 10
BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS		
Statement of Net Assets Statement of Activities	A B	12 and 13 14 and 15
Balance Sheet - Governmental Funds	C	14 and 15 16 and 17
Reconciliation of the Governmental Funds Balance Sheet to the Statement of Net Assets	D	18
Statement of Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in	_	
Fund Balances - Governmental Funds Reconciliation of the Statement of Revenues, Expenditures	E s.	20 and 21
and Changes in Fund Balances of Governmental Funds		
to the Statement of Activities Statement of Net Assets - Proprietary Fund	F G	22 24 and 25
Statement of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Fund Net		0.6
Net Assets - Proprietary Fund Statement of Cash Flows - Proprietary Fund	H I	26 28 and 29
Notes to Financial Statements	-	30 - 49
REQUIRED SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION		
Budgetary Comparison Schedule -		
General Fund Sales Tax Fund	J-1 J-2	52 and 53 54
OTHER SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION		
Combining Balance Sheet - Nonmajor Governmental Funds	K-1	56
Combining Statement of Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balances - Nonmajor Governmental Funds	K-2	57
COMPLIANCE AND OTHER GRANT INFORMATION		
REPORT ON COMPLIANCE AND ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER FINANCIAL REPORTING BASED ON AN AUDIT OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS PERFOMED IN ACCORDANCE		
WITH GOVERNMENT AUDITING STANDARDS	-	61 and 62
REPORT ON COMPLIANCE WITH REQUIREMENTS APPLICABLE TO EACH MAJOR PROGRAM AND INTERNAL CONTROL OVER COMPLIANCE IN ACCORDANCE WITH OMB CIRCULAR A-133		63 and 64
SCHEDULE OF FINDINGS AND QUESTIONED COSTS	L-1	65 and 66
SCHEDULE OF PRIOR AUDIT FINDINGS	L-2	67
SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION		
Supplementary Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards Notes to Supplementary Schedule of Expenditures of	M-1	70 and 71
Federal Awards	M-2	72

KOLDER, CHAMPAGNE, SLAVEN & COMPANY, LLC

C. Burton Kolder, CPA* Russell F. Champagne, CPA* Victor R. Slaven, CPA* Conrad O. Chapman, CPA* P. Troy Courville, CPA* Gerald A. Thibodeaux, Jr., CPA*

Robert S. Carter, CPA Atlen J. LaBry, CPA Harry J. Clostio, CPA Penny Angelle Scruggins, CPA Christine L. Cousin, CPA Mary T. Thibodeaux, CPA Kelly M. Doucet, CPA Kenneth J. Rachal, CPA Cheryl L. Bartley, CPA, CVA

* A Professional Accounting Corporation

P.O. Box 250 Breaux Bridge, LA 70517

> Phone (337) 332-4020 Fax (337) 332-2867

WEB SITE: WWW.KCSRCPAS.COM

MEMBER OF:

AMERICAN INSTITUTE OF CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

SOCIETY OF LOUISIANA CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT

The Honorable Eric Martin, Mayor and Members of the City Council City of St. Martinville, Louisiana

We have audited the accompanying financial statements of the governmental activities, the business-type activities, each major fund, and the aggregate remaining fund information of the City of St. Martinville, Louisiana, as of and for the year ended June 30, 2004, which collectively comprise the City's basic financial statements as listed in the table of contents. These financial statements are the responsibility of the City of St. Martinville, Louisiana's management. Our responsibility is to express opinions on these financial statements based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in <u>Government Auditing Standards</u>, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinions.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the respective financial position of the governmental activities, the business-type activities, each major fund, and the aggregate remaining fund information of the City of St. Martinville, Louisiana, as of June 30, 2004, and the respective changes in financial position and cash flows where applicable, thereof for the year then ended in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

As described in Note 1 to the basic financial statements, the City of St. Martinville, Louisiana adopted the provisions of Governmental Accounting Standards Board Statement No. 34, <u>Basic Financial Statements - and Management's Discussion and Analysis - for State and Local Governments</u>, as of June 30, 2004. This results in a change in the format and content of the basic financial statements.

183 South Beadle Road Lafayette, LA 70508 Phone (337) 232-4141 Fax (337) 232-8660 113 East Bridge Street
Breaux Bridge, LA 70517
Phone (337) 332-4020
Fax (337) 332-2867

133 East Waddil Marksville, LA 71351 Phone (318) 253-9252 Fax (318) 253-8681 1234 David Drive, Suite 105 Morgan City, LA 70380 Phone (985) 384-2020 Fax (985) 384-3020 408 W. Cotton Street Ville Platte, LA 70586 Phone (337) 363-2792 Fax (337) 363-3049 332 W. Sixth Avenue Oberlin, LA 70655 Phone (337) 639-4737 Fax (337) 639-4568 200 South Main Street Abbeville, LA 70510 Phone (337) 893-7944 Fax (337) 893-7946 In accordance with <u>Government Auditing Standards</u>, we have also issued our report dated September 2, 2004, on our consideration of the City of St. Martinville, Louisiana's internal control over financial reporting and our tests of its compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts and grants. That report is an integral part of an audit performed in accordance with <u>Government Auditing Standards</u> and should be read in conjunction with this report in considering the results of our audit.

Our audit was performed for the purpose of forming opinions on the financial statements that collectively comprise the City of St. Martinville, Louisiana's basic financial statements. The other supplementary information (pp. 56-57) is presented for purposes of additional analysis and is not a required part of the basic financial statements of the City of St. Martinville, Louisiana. The accompanying schedule of expenditures of federal awards is presented for purposes of additional analysis as required by U. S. Office of Management and Budget Circular A-133, <u>Audits of States</u>, <u>Local Governments</u>, and <u>Non-Profit Organizations</u>, and is also not a required part of the basic financial statements of the City of St. Martinville, Louisiana. Such information has been subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of the basic financial statements and, in our opinion, is fairly stated, in all material respects, in relation to the basic financial statements taken as a whole.

Management's discussion and analysis on pages 3 through 10 and the required supplementary information on pages 52 through 54 are not a required part of the basic financial statements but are supplementary information required by accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. We have applied certain limited procedures, which consisted principally of inquiries of management regarding the methods of measurement and presentation of this information. However, we did not audit the information and express no opinion on it.

> Kolder, Champagne, Slaven & Company, LLC Certified Public Accountants

Breaux Bridge, Louisiana September 2, 2004

CITY OF ST. MARTINVILLE

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

As financial management of the City of St. Martinville, we offer readers of this financial statement an overview and analysis of the financial activities of the City of St. Martinville. This narrative is designed to assist the reader in focusing on significant financial issues, identify changes in the City's financial position, identify any material deviations from the approved budget documents, and identify individual fund issues or concerns.

The Management's Discussion and Analysis (MD&A) is designed to focus on the current year's activities, resulting changes and currently known facts. It should be read in conjunction with the financial statements that begin on page 12.

FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS

- Assets of the City exceeded its liabilities at the close of the most recent fiscal year by \$11,048,202 (net assets). Of this amount, \$916,890, or 8.30%, (unrestricted net assets) may be used to meet the ongoing obligations to citizens and creditors of the City.
- The City's total net assets increased by \$123,791, or 1.13%, during 2004. Governmental activities net assets increased by \$125,212, while business-type activities net assets decreased by \$1,421.
- As of the close of the fiscal year, the City's governmental funds reported combined ending fund balances of \$1,595,371, an increase of \$553,361 in comparison with the prior year. Approximately 9.20% of this total amount, \$146,840, is available for spending at the City's discretion (unreserved fund balance).
- Resources available for appropriation in the General Fund were \$50,076 above budget. Similarly, expenditures were \$16,742 over budget for the year.
- At June 30, 2004, unreserved fund balance in the General Fund was \$131,186, or 4.26% of total 2004 General Fund expenditures.

OVERVIEW OF THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

With the implementation of Governmental Accounting Standards Board Statement No. 34, a government's presentation of financial statements has been greatly changed. This is the first year that the City of St. Martinville has adopted the new format. The new statements focus on the City as a whole (government-wide) and the major individual funds. Both perspectives (government-wide and major fund) allow the reader to address relevant questions, broaden a basis for comparison (year to year or government to government), and should enhance the City's accountability.

Government-Wide Financial Statements

The government-wide financial statements (see Exhibits A and B) are designed to be similar to that of the private-sector businesses in that all governmental and businesstype activities are consolidated into columns which add to the total for the primary government. These statements, for the first time, combine governmental fund's current financial resources with capital assets and long-term obligations.

The Statement of Net Assets (Exhibit A) presents information on all of the City's assets and liabilities, with the difference between the two reported as net assets. Over time, changes in net assets may serve as a useful indicator of whether the financial position of the City is improving or deteriorating.

The Statement of Activities (Exhibit B) presents information showing how the City's net assets changed during the most recent fiscal year. All changes in net assets are

reported as soon as the underlying event giving rise to the change occurs, regardless of the timing of the related cash flows. Thus, revenues and expenses are reported in this statement for some items that will only result in cash flows in future fiscal periods. The focus of the Statement of Activities is on both the gross and net cost of various activities that are provided by the government's general taxes and other revenues. This is intended to summarize information and simplify the user's analysis of cost of various governmental services and/or subsidy to various business-type activities.

The governmental activities reflect the City's basic services including general government (executive, legislative, finance, administrative services), public safety (law enforcement), public works (streets and drainage), culture and recreation, tourism and urban redevelopment and housing. These services are financed primarily with taxes. The business-type activities reflect private sector type operations where the fee for service typically covers all or most of the cost of operations including depreciation. The City's electric, water and wastewater utilities are reported here.

Fund Financial Statements

A fund is a grouping of related accounts that is used to maintain control over resources that have been segregated for specific activities or objectives. Traditional users of governmental financial statements will find the fund financial statements presentation more familiar. The focus is now on major funds, rather than generic fund types.

Governmental funds are used to account for essentially the same functions reported as governmental activities in the government-wide financial statements. The governmental major funds (Exhibit C through F) presentation is presented on a sources and uses of liquid resources basis. This is the manner in which the financial plan is typically developed. Unlike the government-wide financial statements, governmental fund financial statements focus on near-term outflows of spendable resources, as well as on balances of spendable resources available at the end of the fiscal year. Such information may be useful in evaluating a government's current financing requirements. The City has presented the General Fund, the Sales Tax Fund and the Debt Service Fund as major funds. All nonmajor governmental funds are presented in one column titled other governmental funds. Combining financial statements of the nonmajor funds can be found in the other supplementary information section which follows the basic financial statements and the required supplementary information.

The total column for the governmental funds and the governmental activities at the government-wide level require reconciliation. The governmental funds differ from the government-wide financial statements because of the measurement focus. The reconciliations are presented on the pages following the fund financial statements (Exhibit D and F). The flow of current financial resources reflects bond proceeds and interfund transfers as other financing sources as well as capital expenditures and bond principal payments as expenditures. The reconciliation eliminates these transactions and incorporates the capital assets and long-term obligations into the Governmental Activities column in the government-wide financial statements.

Proprietary fund encompasses the enterprise fund in the fund financial statements. Enterprise funds are used to report the same functions presented as business-type activities in the government-wide financial statements. The City uses an enterprise fund to account for its electric, water and wastewater operations. The basic financial statements of the proprietary fund are located at Exhibits G through I.

Capital Assets

General capital assets include land, land improvements, easements, buildings, vehicles, equipment and machinery, and all other assets of a tangible nature that are used in operations and that exceed the City's capitalization threshold. The City has capitalized all purchased and donated capital assets. Prior to implementing the new reporting model, no depreciation was charged on general capital assets. Accumulated depreciation was recorded for the first time in the 2004 financial statements based on the date of acquisition and estimated useful life of the asset. Infrastructure assets will be reported in future periods.

Notes to the Financial Statements

The notes provide additional information that is essential to a full understanding of the data provided in the government-wide financial statements. The notes to the financial statements are a required part of the basic financial statements and can be found on pages 30 through 49 of this report.

Other Information

In addition to the basic financial statements and accompanying notes, this report also presents certain required supplementary information, the budgetary comparison schedules. Required supplementary information can be found in Exhibits J-1 and J-2 of this report.

The other supplementary information section referred to earlier in connection with the nonmajor governmental funds is presented immediately following the required supplementary information in Exhibits K-1 and K-2.

Also included in the report is the Office of Management and Budget A-133 Single Audit Auditor reports, findings and schedules.

GOVERNMENT-WIDE FINANCIAL ANALYSIS

The following table reflects the condensed statement of net assets for 2004. Prior year data is not presented in the implementation year but will be included in future years for comparison purposes.

Table 1City of St. MartinvilleCondensed Statement of Net Assets

	June 30, 2004		
_	Governmental Activities	Business- Type Activities	Total
Assets: Current and other assets Restricted assets Capital assets Total assets	\$ 1,879,155 <u>4,324,662</u> \$ 6,203,817	\$ 1,437,784 625,361 7,814,915 \$ 9,878,060	\$ 3,316,939 625,361 <u>12,139,577</u> \$ 16,081,877
Liabilities: Current liabilities Long-term liabilities Total liabilities	\$ 1,139,051 1,433,521 \$ 2,572,572	\$ 1,291,103 1,170,000 \$ 2,461,103	\$ 2,430,154 2,603,521 \$ 5,033,675
Net assets: Invested in capital assets, net of related debt Restricted Unrestricted	\$ 2,023,778 1,388,283 219,184	\$ 6,494,478 224,773 <u>697,706</u>	\$ 8,518,256 1,613,056 916,890
Total net assets	<u>\$ 3,631,245</u>	<u>\$ 7,416,957</u>	<u>\$ 11,048,202</u>

For more detailed information, see Exhibit A, the Statement of Net Assets.

The City's combined net assets at year end total \$11,048,202. Approximately 77.10% (\$8,518,256) of the City's net assets as of June 30, 2004 reflects the City's investment in capital assets (land, buildings and improvements and equipment) less any related outstanding debt used to acquire those assets that is still outstanding. The City uses these capital assets to provide services to citizens; consequently, these assets are not available for future spending. Another 14.60% (\$1,613,056) of the City's net assets are subject to external restrictions on how they may be used. The remaining 8.30% (\$916,890) of net assets, referred to as unrestricted, may be used to

meet the ongoing obligations of the City to citizens and creditors.

Table 2 below provides a summary of the changes in net assets for the year ended June 30, 2004:

Table 2						
	City of St. Martinville					
Condensed	Statement of Changes in Net Assets					
For	the Year Ended June 30, 2004					

	Governmental _Activities_	Business- Type Activities_	Total
Revenues:			
Program revenues:			
Fees, fines and charges for			
services	\$ 410,186	\$ 6,319,196	\$ 6,729,382
Operating grants and con-			
tributions	318,892	-	318,892
Capital grants and con-	-		
tributions	294,574	13,599	308,173
General revenues:		, _, _	000,200
Property taxes	189,347		189,347
Sales and use taxes	632,461	-	632,461
Other taxes and fees	294,156	_	294,156
Grants and contributions	234,130		294,130
not restricted to specific			
programs	30,100		30,100
Other		295 207	
Total revenues	<u>169,002</u> \$ 2,338,718	<u>285,202</u> \$ 6,617,997	<u>454,204</u> \$ 8,956,715
TOLAT TEVENDES	\$ 2,338,718	\$ 6,617,997	\$ 8,956,715
Purpop op o			
Expenses:	\$ 635,280	¢	
General government		\$ -	\$ 635,280
Public safety	957,439	-	957,439
Public works	829,001		829,001
Culture and recreation	303,951	-	303,951
Tourism	343,449	-	343,449
Urban redevelopment and			
housing	252,665		252,665
Unallocated depreciation	15,624		15,624
Interest on long-term debt	91,965		91,965
Electric		4,367,575	4,367,575
Water	-	525,734	525,734
Wastewater		510,241	510,241
Total expenses	\$ 3,429,374	\$ 5,403,550	\$ 8,832,924
Increase (decrease) in net			
assets before transfers	\$ (1,090,656)	\$ 1,214,447	\$ 123,791
Transfers	1,215,868	(1,215,868)	-
Increase (decrease) in net			
assets	\$ 125,212	\$ (1,421)	\$ 123,791
			•
Net assets, July 1, 2003	3,506,033	7,418,378	10,924,411
, <u>1</u> -,	naaraa ka k		
Net assets, June 30, 2004	\$ 3,631,245	<u>\$ 7,416,957</u>	<u>\$ 11,048,202</u>
	<u>*************************************</u>	<u></u>	TTTTTTTTTTT

For more detailed information, see Exhibit B, the Statement of Activities.

The City's total revenues were \$8,956,715 and the total cost of all programs and services was \$8,832,924. Therefore, net assets increased \$123,791 for the year. The analysis that follows separately describes the operations of the governmental and business-type activities.

Governmental activities net assets increased \$125,212 in 2004. The cost of all governmental activities this year was \$3,429,374. As shown in the Statement of Activities in Exhibit B, the amount that our taxpayers financed was \$2,405,722 because some of the cost was paid by those who directly benefited from the programs (\$410,186) or by other governments and organizations that subsidized certain programs with grants and contributions (\$613,466). Program revenues only covered 29.85% of total costs. The remainder was paid with taxes and other revenues, such as investment income and unrestricted grants and contributions.

The City's largest program in governmental activities excluding unallocated depreciation is public safety, with \$957,439 of resources applied thereto. Following that is public works, general government and tourism reporting \$829,001, \$635,280 and \$343,449, respectively.

Two factors affecting the change in net assets for governmental activities were:

- (1) A decrease in net capital assets of \$27,054.
- (2) Payment of \$178,838 in long-term debt; offset by \$595,000 in refinanced debt.

Business-type activities net assets decreased by \$1,421 in 2004. Charges for services make up 95.49% of the revenues in the business-type activities. There were no changes in rates and fees during 2004.

FINANCIAL ANALYSIS OF THE GOVERNMENT'S FUNDS

As noted earlier, the City uses fund accounting to ensure and demonstrate compliance with finance-related legal requirements.

Governmental funds: The focus of the City's governmental funds is to provide information on near-term inflows, outflows, and balances of spendable resources. Such information is useful in assessing the City's financing requirements. In particular, unreserved fund balance may serve as a useful measure of a government's net resources available for spending at the end of the fiscal year.

As of the end of the fiscal year, the City's governmental funds reported combined ending fund balances of \$1,595,371, an increase of \$553,361 in comparison with the prior year. Of this total amount, 9.20% (\$146,840) constitutes unreserved fund balance, which is available for spending at the City's discretion. The remainder of the fund balance is reserved to indicate that it is not available for new spending because it has already been committed to: (1) payment of debt service (\$1,122,636), (2) housing assistance payments to low-income families (\$27,007), (3) other miscellaneous commitments (\$298,888).

The General Fund is the chief operating fund of the City. At the end of the fiscal year, total fund balance of the General Fund was \$170,580, \$131,186 of which was unreserved. Compared with total fund balance of \$226,823, fund balance decreased \$56,243 during 2004.

Proprietary fund: The City's proprietary fund provides the same information found in the government-wide financial statements, but in more detail. As of the end of the current fiscal year, the City's proprietary fund reported net assets of \$7,416,957, a decrease of \$1,421 in comparison with the prior year.

The City's sole proprietary fund is the Utility Fund which accounts for electric, water, and wastewater services. As previously noted, the system had no changes in rates charged to users.

GENERAL FUND BUDGETARY HIGHLIGHTS

The total difference between the original General Fund budget and the final amended budget was a decrease in appropriations of \$76,864. Budget decreases were approved by the City Council during the year affecting various programs. Revenues were increased by \$60,325 and expenditures were decreased by \$76,864; thus enabling the City to reduce the transfers into the General Fund by \$167,000. The difference, or \$29,811, was taken from prior year available balances.

When actual results for 2004 are compared with the final budget, revenue collections, including transfers, exceeded projections by \$50,076 and expenditures were \$16,742 more than the amount appropriated; a positive variance of \$33,334. Material differences between actual results and budgeted amounts in the General Fund are as follows:

- Approximately \$21,000 was spent on capital outlay that had not been budgeted. A street improvement project costing \$175,000 was performed during the year. \$160,000 was budgeted for this project; thus, accounting for the majority of the variance.
- Approximately \$55,000 was transferred to the General Fund from other funds that had not been budgeted.

CAPITAL ASSETS AND DEBT ADMINISTRATION

Capital assets: The City's investment in capital assets for its governmental and business-type activities as of June 30, 2004 amounted to \$12,139,577 (net of accumulated depreciation). This investment in capital assets includes land, buildings and improvements, equipment, electric, water, and wastewater facilities. The net decrease in the City's investment in capital assets for the current fiscal year was 0.92%, no significant change for governmental activities and a 1.09% decrease for business-type activities.

Table 3 below provides a summary of capital assets, net of depreciation as of June 30, 2004:

Table 3City of St. Martinville
Capital Assets
(Net of Depreciation)
June 30, 2004

	Business- Governmental Type <u>Activities Activities</u> Tot				
Land Buildings and improvements Equipment Wastewater and water plant Electric lines and meters Construction in process	\$ 305,962 3,552,838 262,363 - 203,499	\$ 199,182 418,205 104,951 5,995,075 781,988 315,514	\$ 505,144 3,971,043 367,314 5,995,075 781,988 519,013		
Total	<u>\$ 4,324,662</u>	<u>\$ 7,814,915</u>	<u>\$ 12,139,577</u>		

Purchases of capital assets during the year amounted to \$47,008. Additions to construction in process during the year are the result of an ongoing street improvement project (\$203,499) and improvements to the wastewater system through a grant (\$294,575).

Additional information on the City's capital assets can be found in Note 7 of this report.

Long-term debt: At the end of the most recent fiscal year, the City had total bonded debt outstanding of \$3,585,000. Of this amount, \$935,000 comprises debt backed by the full faith and credit of the City. The remainder of the debt represents bonds secured solely by specified revenue sources such as Utility System revenues and sales tax revenues.

Table 4 below provides a summary of outstanding debt as of June 30, 2004:

Table 4City of St. MartinvilleSummary of Outstanding DebtJune 30, 2004

		Business- Governmental Type Activities Activities			Total		
General obligation bonds	\$	935,000	\$	-	\$	935,000	
Public improvement bonds		755,000		-		755,000	
Sales tax refunding bonds		595,000		-		595,000	
Revenue bonds		-	1,	300,000		1,300,000	
Capital lease obligations		15,884		20,437		36,321	
Total	<u>\$</u>	2,300,884	<u>\$ 1,</u>	<u>320,437</u>	<u>\$</u>	<u>3,621,321</u>	

The City's total bonded debt increased during the year by \$595,000. This is the result of the City's refinancing existing debt to improve cash flow and take advantage of lower interest rates. The City's bonds have not been rated since the mid 1990's.

Computation of the legal debt margin for general obligation bonds is as follows:

Ad Valorem Taxes: Assessed Valuation	<u>\$</u>	<u>15,255,072</u>
Debt Limit: 10% of Assessed Valuation (for any one purpose) Debt Limit: 35% of Assessed Valuation (aggregate, all purposes)	•	1,525,507 5,339,275
Debt outstanding by purpose: Recreation purposes	\$	935,000

The Louisiana Revised Statutes limit the City's bonded debt for any one purpose to 10% of the assessed valuation of the taxable property and 35% for all purposes.

ECONOMIC FACTORS AND NEXT YEAR'S BUDGET AND RATES

The following factors were considered when preparing the fiscal year 2005 budget:

- Ad valorem taxes increased approximately \$3,000.
- Sales and use taxes decreased approximately \$20,000 for the 2005 fiscal year based on market and economic conditions.
- \$50,000 was budgeted for capital outlay expenditures related to a grant award for a lighting project at Adam Carlson Park.
- Tourism expenditures decreased approximately 44.22% from the prior year budget amount in an effort to balance the budget.
- Health insurance premiums were projected to increase by approximately 18%.
- Retirement costs have continued to increase for all participating employees. Municipal retirement increased from 7.75% to 9.50% and police retirement increased from 15.25% to 21.50%.

These indicators were taken into account when adopting the budget for 2005. If budget estimates are met, the City's budgetary General Fund balance is expected to increase by approximately \$4,000.

As far the business-type activities, revenues and expenses are projected to remain

REQUESTS FOR INFORMATION

This financial report is designed to provide a general overview of the City of St. Martinville's finances and to demonstrate accountability for monies received. Questions concerning any of the information provided in this report or requests for additional information should be addressed to the City of St. Martinville, Office of Chief Administrative Officer, P. O. Box 379, St. Martinville, Louisiana 70582. BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

STATEMENT OF NET ASSETS June 30, 2004

ASSETS	Governmenta Activities		Total	
Cash	\$ 415,85	4 \$ 11,948	\$ 427,802	
Cash held in escrow	778,38		778,386	
Investments	379,14	2 206,957	586,099	
Accrued interest receivable	2,64	1 2,370	5,011	
Accounts receivable, net	2,07	6 919,398	921,474	
Taxes receivable	56,30	- 6	56,306	
Due from other governmental agencies	172,40		172,406	
Inventories		- 244,714	244,714	
Prepaid items	39,39	4 39,397	78,791	
Deferred debits	32,95	- 0	32,950	
Deposits		- 13,000	13,000	
Restricted assets		- 625,361	625,361	
Capital assets:				
Non-depreciable	509,46	514,696	1,024,157	
Depreciable, net	3,815,20	7,300,219	11,115,420	

Total assets

Т

.

\$ 6,203,817 \$ 9,878,060 \$ 16,081,877

LIABILITIES AND NET ASSETS	Governmental Activities		Business-Type Activities		Total	
Liabilities:						
Accounts payable	\$	262,950	\$	718,632	\$	981,582
Retainage payable		35,294		_		35,294
Accrued expenses		46,489		40,019		86,508
Accrued interest payable		20,854		10,617		31,471
Internal balances		(112,151)		112,151		-
Customer deposits		-		259,247		259,247
Deferred revenues		18,252		-		18,252
Long-term liabilities -						
Portion due or payable within one year:						
Bonds payable		860,000		130,000		990,000
Capital leases		7,363		20,437		27,800
Portion due or payable after one year:						
Bonds payable	1	L,425,000		1,170,000		2,595,000
Capital leases		8,521		-		8,521
Total liabilities	_\$_2	2,572,572	\$	2,461,103	\$	5,033,675
Net assets:						
Invested in capital assets, net of						
related debt	\$ 2	2,023,778	\$	6,494,478	\$	8,518,256
Restricted for -						
Debt service	3	L,101,782		224,773		1,326,555
Other		286,501		-		286,501
Unrestricted		219,184		697,706		916,890
Total net assets	\$ 3	3,631,245	\$	7,416,957	\$ 1	1,048,202
Total liabilities and net assets	<u>\$ 6</u>	5,203,817	\$	9,878,060	\$ 1	6,081,877

See Notes to Financial Statements.

ì

STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES For the Year Ended June 30, 2004

						Program
			Fe	ees, Fines	Op	perating
		aı	nd Charges	Grants and		
Function/Program	E	xpenses	fo	r Services	Con	tributions_
Governmental activities:						
General government	\$	635,280	Ş	-	\$	6,000
Public safety		957,439		32,415		66,199
Public works		829,001		309,617		-
Culture and recreation		303,951		23,353		-
Tourism		343,449		44,801		500
Urban redevelopment and housing		252,665		-		246,193
Unallocated depreciation		15,624		-		-
Interest on long-term debt		91,965				
Total governmental activities	\$	3,429,374	<u>\$</u>	410,186	\$	318,892
Business-type activities:						
Electric	\$	4,367,575	\$	5,368,732	\$	-
Water		525,734		541,997		-
Wastewater		510,241	<u></u>	408,467	<u></u>	
Total business-type activities	\$	5,403,550	\$	6,319,196	\$	
Total	\$	8,832,924	_\$	6,729,382	\$	318,892
	T G II M	axes - Property Sales and u Occupationa ranchise fee rants and co specific pr nvestment in iscellaneous ransfers	se 1 es optril ogram ncome 3 eral	revenues and		
	Net a	assets, begi	.nninq	3		
	Net a	assets, endi	.ng			

Revei	nues	Net (Expense) Revenue and					
C	Capital		Cì	hange	<u>in Net Asset</u>	s	
Gr	ants and	Gov	vernmental	Bu:	siness-Type		
Cont	tributions	Ac	ctivities	A	Activities		Total
ş	-	\$	(629,280)	Ş	-	\$	(629,280)
	-		(858,825)		-		(858,825)
	294,574		(224,810)		-		(224,810)
			(280,598)		-		(280,598)
	-		(298, 148)				(298,148)
	-		(6,472)		-		(6,472)
	-		(15,624)		-		(15,624)
			(91,965)				(91,965)
\$	294,574	\$	(2,405,722)	<u>\$</u>	<u> </u>	\$	(2,405,722)
\$	-	\$	-	\$	1,001,157	Ş	1,001,157
	_		-		16,263		16,263
	13,599		-		(88,175)		(88,175)
					<u></u>		<u></u>
\$	13,599	\$		\$	929,245	\$	929,245
<u>\$</u>	308,173	\$	(2,405,722)	\$	929,245	\$	(1,476,477)
		\$	189,347	\$	_	\$	189,347
			632,461		-		632,461
			234,238		-		234,238
			59,918		-		59,918
			30,100		_		30,100
			12,853		11,514		24,367
			156,149		273,688		429,837
			1,215,868		(1,215,868)		429,037
		\$	2,530,934	Ş	(930,666)	\$	1,600,268
		<u>-</u>				<u> </u>	
		\$	125,212	\$	(1,421)	\$	123,791
			3,506,033		7,418,378		10,924,411
		\$	3,631,245	\$	7,416,957	\$	11,048,202

BALANCE SHEET GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS June 30, 2004

ASSETS	 General	Sales Tax		
Cash	\$ 79,596	\$	162,463	
Cash held in escrow	-		-	
Investments	164,354		-	
Accrued interest receivable	519		_	
Accounts receivable	1,920		~	
Taxes receivable	-		56,306	
Due from other funds	62,424		50,000	
Due from other governmental agencies	49,899		-	
Prepaid items	 39,394			
Total assets	\$ 398,106	\$	268,769	
LIABILITIES AND FUND BALANCES				
Liabilities:				
Accounts payable	\$ 158,257	\$	-	
Retainage payable	17,480		-	
Accrued expenses	46,489		-	
Due to other funds	5,300		9,275	
Deferred revenue	 			
Total liabilities	\$ 227,526	Ş	9,275	
Fund balances:				
Reserved for -				
Debt service	\$ -	\$	-	
Housing	-		-	
Prepaid items	39,394		-	
Sales taxes	-		259,494	
Designated	-		-	
Unreserved, undesignated	 131,186			
Total fund balances	\$ 170,580	\$	259,494	
Total liabilities and fund balances	\$ 398,106	Ş	268,769	

See Notes to Financial Statements.

,

Exhibit C

			Other		Total
		Governmental		Go	vernmental
Debt Service			Funds		Funds
\$	107 200	¢	45 400	ċ	415 074
Ş	127,322 778,386	\$	46,490	\$	415,871
	214,771		-		778,386
	2,001		-		379,125
			121		2,641
	156		-		2,076
	-		14 575		56,306
	-		14,575		126,999
	-		122,507		172,406
					39,394
\$	1,122,636	\$	183,693	\$	1,973,204
		<u></u>			
\$	_	Ş	104,693	Ş	262,950
	_		17,814		35,294
	-				46,489
	-		273		14,848
	-		18,252		18,252
\$	-	\$	141,032	\$	377,833
\$	1,122,636	\$	-	\$	1,122,636
	-		27,007		27,007
	-		-		39,394
	-		-		259,494
	-		15,654		15,654
		·····		<u> </u>	131,186
\$	1,122,636	\$	42,661	\$	1,595,371
\$	1,122,636	\$	183,693	\$	1,973,204

Exhibit D

CITY OF ST. MARTINVILLE ST. MARTINVILLE, LOUISIANA

RECONCILIATION OF THE GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS BALANCE SHEET TO THE STATEMENT OF NET ASSETS June 30, 2004

Total fund balances - governmental funds		\$ 1,595,371
Total net assets reported for governmental activities in the statement of net assets is different because:		
Capital assets used in governmental activities are not financial resources and are therefore not reported in the funds. Capital assets, net		4,324,662
Long-term liabilities, including bonds payable, are not due and payable in the current period and are therefore not reported in the governmental		
funds. Accrued interest payable	\$ (20,854)	
Bonds payable Capital leases payable	(2,285,000) (15,884)	(2,321,738)
Bond issue costs which are reported as expenditures in the year incurred in the governmental funds are deferred and amortized in the statement of activities.	 	
Bond issue costs, net of accumulated amortization		 32,950
Net assets of governmental activities		\$ 3,631,245

This page intentionally left blank.

STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCES GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS For the Year Ended June 30, 2004

	General		Sales Tax	
Revenues:				
Taxes -				
Ad valorem	\$	78,416	\$	-
Sales and use		-		632,461
Licenses and permits		294,156		-
Intergovernmental		230,146		-
Charges for services		371,075		_
Fines and forfeitures		32,415		-
Investment income		2,725		513
Miscellaneous		19,660	<u></u>	
Total revenues	_\$	1,028,593	<u>\$</u>	632,974
Expenditures:				
Current -				
General government	\$	612,373	\$	9,674
Public safety		899,271		-
Public works		806,869		-
Culture and recreation		226,390		-
Tourism		275,335		
Urban redevelopment and housing		-		-
Debt service		30,692		-
Capital outlay		231,008	<u></u>	
Total expenditures	\$	3,081,938	\$	9,674
Excess (deficiency) of revenues				
over expenditures	<u> </u> \$	(2,053,345)	<u> </u> \$	623,300
Other financing sources (uses):				
Transfers in	\$	1,997,102	\$	-
Transfers out		-		(628,229)
Bond proceeds	- 		<u></u>	
Total other financing sources (uses)	\$	1,997,102	\$	(628,229)
Net change in fund balances	\$	(56,243)	Ş	(4,929)
Fund balances, beginning		226,823		264,423
Fund balances, ending	\$	170,580	\$	259,494
See Notes to Financial Statements.				

Exhibit E

Debt Service		Other Governmental Funds		G	Total Governmental Funds		
\$	129,107	Ş	-	\$	207,523		
	-		-		632,461		
	-		-		294,156		
	-		540,767		770,913		
	-		-		371,075		
					32,415		
	8,286		255		11,779		
					19,660		
\$	137,393	\$	541,022	\$	2,339,982		
\$	9,524	\$	10	\$	631,581		
,	-		-	4	899,271		
	-		116,434		923,303		
	-		· _		226,390		
			-		275,335		
	-		252,665		252,665		
	244,752		-		275,444		
			178,141		409,149		
\$	254,276	\$	547,250	\$	3,893,138		
\$	(116,883)	\$	(6,228)	\$	(1,553,156)		
\$	141,570	Ş	-	\$	2,138,672 (628,229)		
	596,074				596,074		
	020,014				0,0,0,4		
\$	737,644	\$		\$	2,106,517		
\$	620,761	\$	(6,228)	\$	553,361		
	501,875	<u></u>	48,889	. <u></u>	1,042,010		
\$	1,122,636	\$	42,661	\$	1,595,371		

.

Exhibit F

CITY OF ST. MARTINVILLE ST. MARTINVILLE, LOUISIANA

RECONCILIATION OF THE STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCES OF GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS TO THE STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES For the Year Ended June 30, 2004

Net change in fund balances - total governmental funds			\$	553,361
The change in net assets reported for governmental activities in the statement of activities is different because:				
Governmental funds report capital outlays as expenditures. However, in the statement of activities the cost of those assets is allocated over their estimated useful lives and reported as depreciation expense. Capital outlay Depreciation expense	Ş	228,670 (255,724)		(27,054)
Bond proceeds are reported as financing sources in governmental funds and thus contribute to the change in fund balance. In the statement of net assets, however, issuing debt increases long- term liabilities and does not affect the state- ment of activities. Similarly, repayment of principal is an expenditure in the governmental funds but reduces the liability in the statement of activities. Bond proceeds	\$	(595,000)		
Principal payments	¥	178,838		(416,162)
Governmental funds report the effect of issuance costs, premiums, discounts and similar items when debt is first issued, whereas these amounts are deferred and amortized in the statement of activities.	·			
Bond issue costs amortized Bond issue costs incurred in the current	\$	(4,604)		
year		10,426		5,822
Some expenses reported in the statement of activities do not require the use of current financial resources and therefore, are not reported as expenditures in governmental funds. Increase in accrued interest payable				9,245
			<u></u>	
Change in net assets of governmental activities			\$	125,212

This page intentionally left blank.

,

STATEMENT OF NET ASSETS PROPRIETARY FUND June 30, 2004

ASSETS	Business-Type Activities - Enterprise Fund
A55515	Utility
CURRENT ASSETS	
Cash	\$ 11,948
Investments	206,957
Accrued interest receivable	2,370
Accounts receivable, net	919,398
Inventories	244,714
Prepaid items	39,397
Total current assets	\$ 1,424,784
NONCURRENT ASSETS	
Restricted assets:	
Cash	\$ 198,370
Investments	426,991
Total restricted assets	\$ 625,361
CAPITAL ASSETS	
Land	\$ 199,182
Buildings and improvements, net	418,205
Equipment, net	104,951
Sewer and water plant, net	5,995,075
Electric lines and meters, net	781,988
Construction in process	315,514
Total capital assets	\$ 7,814,915
OTHER ASSETS	
Deposits	\$ 13,000
Total assets	\$ 9,878,060

See Notes to Financial Statements.

Exhibit G

	Business-Type Activities - Enterprise Fund Utility		
LIABILITIES			
CURRENT LIABILITIES (payable from current assets)			
Accounts payable	\$ 718,632	2	
Accrued expenses	40,01		
Due to other funds	112,15		
Capital lease payable	20,43		
Total	\$ 891,23	_	
CURRENT LIABILITIES (payable from restricted assets)			
Revenue bonds payable	\$ 130,000	n	
Interest payable	10,617		
Customer deposits	259,247		
Total	\$ 399,864		
Total current liabilities	\$ 1,291,103	3	
NONCURRENT LIABILITIES			
Revenue bonds payable	1,170,000)	
Total liabilities	\$ 2,461,103	3	
NET ASSETS			
Invested in capital assets,			
net of related debt	\$ 6,494,478	3	
Restricted for debt service	224,773		
Unrestricted	697,706	5	
Total net assets	\$ 7,416,957	1	
Total liabilities and net assets	\$ 9,878,060	<u>)</u>	

STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENSES, AND CHANGES IN FUND NET ASSETS PROPRIETARY FUND For the Year Ended June 30, 2004

	Ac	Business-Type Activities - Enterprise Fund	
		Utility	
Operating revenues:			
Charges for services -			
Electricity	\$	5,250,157	
Water		530,571	
Sewer		399,856	
Miscellaneous		126,218	
Miscellaneous		12,394	
Total operating revenues	\$	6,319,196	
Operating expenses:			
Cost of services rendered -			
Electricity	\$	3,717,709	
Water		327,284	
Sewer		275,800	
General administrative		639,440	
Depreciation		399,827	
Total operating expenses	_\$	5,360,060	
Operating income	<u>\$</u>	959,136	
Nonoperating revenues (expenses):			
Investment income	\$	11,514	
Interest expense		(43,490)	
Lease revenue		270,000	
Grant revenue		13,599	
Gain on sale of capital asset		3,688	
	\$	255,311	
Income before contributions and transfers	\$	1,214,447	
Capital contributions		294,575	
Transfers in		172,151	
Transfers out		(1,682,594)	
Change in net assets	Ş	(1,421)	
Net assets, beginning		7,418,378	
Net assets, ending	<u>_\$</u>	7,416,957	

- 26 -

See Notes to Financial Statements.

This page intentionally left blank.

STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS PROPRIETARY FUND For the Year Ended June 30, 2004

	Ac	Business-Type Activities - Enterprise Fund		
		Utility		
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES				
Receipts from customers	\$	6,380,092		
Payments to suppliers for goods and services		(4,537,765)		
Payments to employees		(502,868)		
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$	1,339,459		
CASH FLOWS FROM NONCAPITAL FINANCING ACTIVITIES				
Lease revenue	\$	270,000		
Increase in customer deposits, net of refunds		8,519		
Transfers in		172,151		
Transfers out		(1,682,594)		
Net cash used by noncapital financing activities	\$	(1,231,924)		
CASH FLOWS FROM CAPITAL AND RELATED FINANCING ACTIVITIES				
Proceeds from sale of capital assets	s	4,001		
Purchase and construction of capital assets	<i>\</i>	(5,900)		
Principal payments		(147,902)		
Interest paid				
Net cash used by capital and related financing activities	\$	(44,511) (194,312)		
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES				
Purchase of investments	\$	(633,948)		
Maturities of investments		633,462		
Investment income		19,461		
Net cash provided by investing activities	\$	18,975		
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents	\$	(67,802)		
Balance, beginning of year		278,120		
Balance, ending of year	\$	210,318		
		(continued)		

ł

STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS (CONTINUED) PROPRIETARY FUND For the Year Ended June 30, 2004

	Act	siness-Type tivities - nterprise Fund
		Utility
RECONCILIATION OF OPERATING INCOME TO NET CASH PROVIDED BY OPERATING ACTIVITIES		
Operating income	\$	959,136
Adjustments to reconcile operating income to net cash provided by operating activities:		
Depreciation		399,827
Change in assets and liabilities:		
Receivables		60,896
Inventories and prepaid items		(23,470)
Accounts and other payables		(2,888)
Due to other funds		(54,042)
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$	1,339,459
Cash and cash equivalents as shown on the statement of		
net assets:		
Current assets -		
Cash	\$	11,948
Restricted assets -		
Cash		198,370
Total	\$	210,318

See Notes to Financial Statements.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Note 1. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

The financial statements of City of St. Martinville are prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP). The Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) is responsible for establishing GAAP for state and local governments through its pronouncements (Statements and Interpretations). Governments are also required to follow the pronouncements of the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued through November 30, 1989 (when applicable) that do not conflict with or contradict GASB pronouncements. Although the City has the option to apply FASB pronouncements issued after that date to its business-type activities and enterprise funds, the City has chosen not to do so. The more significant of the City's accounting policies are described below.

In June 1999, the Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) unanimously approved Statement No. 34, Basic Financial Statements - and Management's Discussion and Analysis - for State and Local Governments. Certain significant changes in the Statement include the following:

- 1. For the first time the financial statements include:
 - a. A Management's Discussion and Analysis (MD&A) section providing an analysis of the City's overall financial position and results of operations.
 - b. Financial statements prepared using full accrual accounting for all of the City's activities.
- 2. A change in the fund financial statements to focus on the major funds.

These and other changes are reflected in the accompanying financial statements (including notes to financial statements). The City has implemented the Statement in the current year.

Reporting entity:

The financial reporting entity consists of (a) the primary government, (b) organizations for which the primary government is financially accountable, and (c) other organizations for which the primary government is not accountable, but for which the nature and significance of their relationship with the primary government are such that exclusion would cause the reporting entity's financial statements to be misleading or incomplete.

Primary government:

The City was incorporated on January 30, 1817 and operates under a special legislative charter dated April 4, 1898. The charter provides for the Mayor-Board of Aldermen form of government. The City's operations include police protection, streets and drainage, parks and recreation, certain social services (including urban redevelopment and housing) and general administration services. The City owns and operates one enterprise activity, Utility Fund which provides electricity, water and wastewater services.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

City of St. Martinville is the basic level of government which has oversight responsibility and control over all activities related to city government in the City of St. Martinville. The City receives funding from local, state and federal government sources and must comply with the concomitant requirements of these funding source entities. However, the City is not included in any other governmental "reporting entity" as defined by the GASB pronouncement, since council members are elected by the public and have decision making authority, the authority to levy taxes, the power to designate management, the ability to significantly influence operations and primary accountability for fiscal matters. In addition, no entities meet the above criteria for inclusion as a component unit of City of St. Martinville.

Basis of presentation:

The City's basic financial statements consist of the government-wide financial statements and the fund financial statements (individual major fund and combined nonmajor funds). The statements are prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America as applied to governmental units.

Government-wide financial statements -

The government-wide financial statements include the statement of net assets and the statement of activities for all activities of the government. As a general rule, the effect of interfund activity has been removed from these financial statements. These statements distinguish between the governmental and business-type activities of the City. Governmental activities generally are financed through taxes, intergovernmental revenues and other nonexchange transactions. Business-type activities are financed in whole or in part by fees charged to external parties.

In the government-wide statement of net assets, both the governmental and business-type activities columns (a) are presented on a consolidated basis by column, (b) and are reported on a full accrual, economic resource basis, which recognizes all long-term assets and receivables as well as long-term debt and obligations. The City's net assets are reported in three parts - invested in capital assets, net of related debt; restricted net assets; and unrestricted net assets. The City first utilizes restricted resources to finance qualifying activities.

The government-wide statement of activities reports both the gross and net cost of each of the City's functions and business-type activities. The functions are also supported by general government revenues (property taxes, sales and use taxes, certain intergovernmental revenues, etc.). The statement of activities reduces gross expenses (including depreciation) by related program revenues, operating and capital grants. Program revenues must be directly associated with the function or a business-type activity. Operating grants include operating-specific and discretionary (either operating or capital) grants while the capital grants column reflects capital-specific grants. The net cost (by function or business-type activity) is normally covered by general revenue (property taxes, sales and use taxes, intergovernmental revenues, investment income, etc.). The government-wide focus is more on the sustainability of the City as an entity and the change in the City's net assets resulting from the current year's activities.

Fund financial statements -

The fund financial statements provide information about the City's funds. Separate statements for each fund category - governmental and proprietary - are presented. The emphasis of fund financial statements is on major governmental and enterprise funds, each displayed in a separate column. All remaining governmental and enterprise funds are aggregated and reported as nonmajor funds.

Proprietary fund operating revenues, such as charges for services, result from exchange transactions associated with the principal activity of the fund. Exchange transactions are those in which each party receives and gives up essentially equal value. Nonoperating revenues, such as investment income, result from nonexchange transactions or ancillary activities.

The City reports the following major governmental funds:

General Fund - This is the City's primary operating fund. It accounts for all financial resources of the government, except those required to be accounted for in another fund.

Sales Tax Fund - This fund accounts for the receipts and disbursements of proceeds from the City's 1% sales and use tax levy. This tax is dedicated as described in Note 12.

Debt Service Fund - This fund is used to accumulate monies for the payment of general obligation bonds, public improvement bonds and sales tax refunding bonds. Financing is provided by an ad valorem tax and transfers from the Sales Tax Fund.

The City reports the following major enterprise fund:

Utility Fund - This fund is used to account for electricity, water and wastewater sales to the City's residents and the operations of the electrical, water and wastewater plants.

The emphasis in fund financial statements is on major funds in either the governmental or business-type activities categories. Nonmajor funds are summarized into a single column. GASB No. 34 sets forth minimum criteria (percentage of assets, liabilities, revenues or expenditures/expenses) for the determination of major funds. The nonmajor funds are combined in a column in the fund financial statements. Basis of accounting:

Government-wide and proprietary fund financial statements -

The government-wide and proprietary fund financial statements are reported using the economic resources measurement focus and the accrual basis of accounting. Revenues are recorded when earned and expenses are recorded when a liability is incurred, regardless of the timing of related cash flows. Nonexchange transactions, in which the City gives (or receives) value without directly receiving (or giving) equal value in exchange, include property taxes, grants, entitlements and donations. On an accrual basis, property taxes are recognized in the year for which the taxes are levied. Revenue from grants, entitlements and donations is recognized in the fiscal year in which all eligibility requirements have been satisfied.

Governmental fund financial statements -

Governmental funds are reported using the current financial resources measurement focus and the modified accrual basis of accounting. Under this method, revenues are recognized when susceptible to accrual (i.e., when they become both measurable and available). "Measurable" means the amount of the transaction can be determined and "available" means collectible within the current period or soon enough thereafter to be used to pay liabilities of the current period. Sales taxes are considered "measurable" when in the hands of the Sales Tax Collector and are recognized as revenue at that time. Ad valorem taxes are recognized as revenue in the year for which budgeted, that is, in the year in which such taxes are billed and collected. Expenditures are recorded when the related fund liability is incurred, except for principal and interest on general long-term debt, including capital leases, and claims and judgments which are recognized to the extent they have matured. General capital asset acquisitions are reported as expenditures in governmental funds. Proceeds of general long-term debt and acquisitions under capital leases are reported as other financing sources. Purchases of various operating supplies are regarded as expenditures at the time purchased.

Budgetary data:

Budgeting policy -

City of St. Martinville follows the following procedures detailed below in adopting its budget.

- 1. No later than 15 days prior to the beginning of each fiscal year, the Mayor is required to submit to the City Council a proposed budget in the form required by the Charter.
- 2. A public hearing is required to be conducted to obtain taxpayer comments and notice thereof is published in the official journal at least 10 days prior to such hearing. The notification is to include the time and place of the public hearing in addition to a general summary of the proposed budget.
- 3. Final adoption of the budget is required to be not later than June 30 of the fiscal year for the ensuing fiscal year.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

- 4. Formal budgetary integration is employed as a management control device during the year for all funds. No payment can be made or obligated against any appropriation unless the Mayor or his designee first certifies that sufficient unencumbered funds are or will be available to meet the obligation when it becomes due and payable. In practice, this has generally been interpreted (due to the flexibility for intra departmental transfer of line item appropriation) to mean control at the departmental/fund level.
- 5. Those budgets which the City adopts are on a basis consistent with generally accepted accounting principles as applied to governmental units.
- 6. All appropriations lapse at the close of the fiscal year to the extent that they have not been expended or encumbered.

Cash and cash equivalents:

Cash includes amounts in interest-bearing demand deposits and on hand. For purposes of the statement of cash flows, highly liquid investments (including restricted assets) with an original maturity of three months or less are considered to be cash equivalents.

Cash held in escrow:

Cash held in escrow represents amounts on deposit in escrow account related to bonds refunded during the current fiscal year which are to be redeemed on October 1, 2004.

Investments:

State statutes authorize the City to invest in United States bonds, treasury notes, or certificates and time deposits of state banks organized under Louisiana law and national banks having principal offices in Louisiana.

Investments consist of certificates of deposit which are stated at cost.

Interfund receivables and payables:

Short-term cash borrowings between funds are considered temporary in nature. These are reported as "due to/from other funds." Any residual balances outstanding between the governmental activities and businesstype activities are reported in the government-wide financial statements as "internal balances."

Inventories and prepaid items:

Inventories held by the Utility Fund are stated at the lower of cost (first-in, first out) or market.

Certain payments to vendors reflect costs applicable to future accounting periods and are recorded as prepaid items.

Receivables:

All receivables are shown net of an allowance account, as applicable. At June 30, 2004, the allowance amount associated with the receivables of the Utility Fund was \$42,548.
Bond discount/issuance costs:

In governmental funds, bond discounts and issuance costs are recognized in the current period. In proprietary funds (and for governmental funds, in the government-wide financial statements), bond discounts and issuance costs are deferred and amortized over the terms of the bonds to which such discounts and costs apply.

Fixed assets:

The accounting treatment over property, plant and equipment (fixed assets) depends on whether the assets are used in governmental fund operations or proprietary fund operations and whether they are reported in the government-wide or fund financial statements.

Government-wide financial statements -

In the government-wide financial statements, fixed assets are accounted for as capital assets. All capital assets are capitalized at historical cost, or estimated historical cost for assets where historical cost is not available. Donated assets are recorded as capital assets at their estimated fair market value at the date of donation. The City does not have a complete listing of infrastructure assets. Therefore, these amounts are not included in the accompanying financial statements. These amounts will be reported in future periods.

Depreciation of all exhaustible fixed assets is recorded as an allocated expense in the statement of activities, with accumulated depreciation reflected in the statement of net assets. Depreciation is provided over the assets' estimated useful lives using the straight-line method of depreciation. The range of estimated useful lives by type of asset is as follows:

			Years
Buildings Equipment	and	improvements	5 - 40 5 - 20

The costs of normal maintenance and repairs that do not add to the value of the asset or materially extend asset lives are not capitalized.

Fund financial statements -

In the fund financial statements, fixed assets used in governmental fund operations are accounted for as capital outlay expenditures of the governmental fund upon acquisition. Fixed assets used in proprietary fund operations are accounted for the same as in the government-wide financial statements.

Compensated absences:

Employees of the City earn from 10 to 35 days of noncumulative vacation leave, depending upon length of service. Upon resignation or retirement, all unused vacation leave is forfeited.

Employee of the City earn from 10 to 35 days of sick leave each year, depending upon length of service. Sick leave may be accumulated. No sick leave is paid upon resignation. Upon retirement, unused accumulated sick leave is paid to the employee at the employee's current rate of pay.

Since amounts are payable only upon retirement and no employees are expected to retire within the upcoming fiscal year, no amount has been accrued in the accompanying financial statements.

Long-term debt:

The accounting treatment of long-term debt depends on whether the assets are used in governmental fund operations or proprietary fund operations and whether they have been reported in the government-wide or fund financial statements.

All long-term debt to be repaid from governmental and business-type resources is reported as liabilities in the government-wide financial statements. The long-term debt consists primarily of general obligation, sales tax refunding and revenue bonds payable, capital leases payable and claims and judgments payable.

Long-term debt for governmental funds is not reported as liabilities in the fund financial statements. The debt proceeds are reported as other financing sources and payment of principal and interest reported as expenditures. Long-term debt in proprietary fund operations is accounted for the same in the fund financial statements as it is in the government-wide financial statements.

Equity classifications:

Government-wide financial statements -

Equity is classified as net assets and displayed in three components:

- a. Invested in capital assets, net of related debt Consists of capital assets (including restricted capital assets), net of accumulated depreciation and reduced by the outstanding balances of any bonds, leases or other borrowings that are attributable to the acquisition, construction or improvement of those assets.
- b. Restricted net assets Consists of net assets with constraints place on the use either by (1) external groups such as creditors, grantors, contributors or laws or regulations of other governments; or (2) law through constitutional provisions or enabling legislation.
- c. Unrestricted net assets All other net assets that do not meet the definition of "restricted" or "invested in capital assets, net of related debt."

Interfund transfers:

Permanent reallocation of resources between funds of the primary government are classified as interfund transfers. For the purposes of the statement of activities, all interfund transfers between individual governmental funds and individual proprietary funds have been eliminated. Use of estimates:

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities as of the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenditures/expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Change in accounting principles and restatement of prior year fund equity:

As a result of implementing Statement No. 34, the following adjustments were required to restate the beginning net assets for the governmental activities -

Total fund balances/fund equity, as previously reported	\$ 1,042,010
Statement No. 34 adjustments:	
Capital assets, net of	
depreciation	4,351,716
Bond issue costs, net	27,128
General long-term debt	(1,884,722)
Additional interest payable	(30,099)
	<u>\$ 3,506,033</u>

Note 2. Stewardship, Compliance and Accountability

Excess of expenditures over appropriations in individual funds:

Any excess of expenditures over appropriations for the major funds is presented in the budgetary comparison schedules.

Compliance with finance related legal and contractual provisions:

The City has no material violations of finance related legal and contractual provisions.

Note 3. Deposits and Investments

Deposits:

At year end, the carrying amount of the City's deposits, including the demand deposit accounts and certificates of deposit, was \$1,639,262 and the bank balance was \$1,808,570. Of the bank balance, \$531,724 was covered by federal depository insurance and \$1,276,846 was covered by collateral held by the City's fiscal agent in the City's name.

Investments:

Investments at June 30, 2004 consist of the following:

	Interest Rate	Maturity Date	Amount
General Fund	1.25%	09/01/2004	\$ 112,459
General Fund	1.15%	09/17/2004	10,507
General Fund	1.00%	07/22/2004	34,012
General Fund	1.00%	08/04/2004	7,376
Utility Fund	1.50%	10/24/2004	106,563
Utility Fund	1.40%	11/10/2004	11,580
Utility Fund	1.50%	10/21/2004	96,246
Utility Fund -			
Security Deposit	1.60%	07/24/2004	59,498
Utility Fund -			
Security Deposit	1.50%	01/22/2005	33,223
Utility Fund -			
Security Deposit	1.70%	08/21/2004	41,892
Utility Fund -			
Security Deposit	1.40%	10/18/2004	28,610
Utility Fund -			
Security Deposit	1.40%	11/21/2004	15,136
Utility Fund -			
Security Deposit	1.40%	12/03/2004	30,211
Utility Fund -			
URB Debt Service	1.70%	08/21/2004	168,646
Utility Fund -			
URB Renewal			
Replacement	2.20%	08/21/2004	42,343
Debt Service	1.25%	08/25/2004	214,771

\$1,013,073

Note 4. Interfund Balances

Interfund balances at June 30, 2004 consist of the following:

			Due	e from:				
	Ge	neral	5	Sales Tax		Other Govern- mental		Total
Due to: General Sales Tax Other Governmental Utility	\$	- 273 62,151	\$	- - 50,000	\$	5,300 9,275 - -	\$	5,300 9,275 273 112,151
	<u>\$</u>	62,424	<u>\$</u>	50,000	<u>\$</u>	14,575	<u>\$</u>	126,999

These balances resulted from the time lag between the dates that (1) interfund goods and services are provided or reimbursable expenditures occur, (2) transactions are recorded in the accounting system, and (3) payments between funds are made.

Note 5. Due from Other Governmental Agencies

Amounts due from other governmental agencies consist of the following at June 30, 2004:

State of Louisiana - Federal pass-through grant funds State reimbursement State - other Local	\$ 122,507 3,348 23,258 23,293
	<u>\$ 172,406</u>

Note 6. Restricted Assets

Cash and investments of the Utility Fund as of June 30, 2004 are restricted for the following purposes:

Customer deposits Debt service	\$ 259,972 269,967
Capital additions - water reserve	91,714
Capital additions - wastewater reserve	3,708
-	

\$ 625,361

Note 7. Capital Assets and Depreciation

Capital asset activity for the year ended June 30, 2004 was as follows:

	Beginning Balance	Increases	Decreases	Ending Balance
Governmental activities - Capital assets not being depreciated:				
Land Construction in process	\$ 305,962	\$	\$	\$ 305,962 203,499
Total capital assets not being depreciated	\$ 305,962	<u>\$ </u>	<u>\$ </u>	<u>\$ 509,461</u>
Capital assets being depreciated: Buildings and				
improvements Equipment	\$ 4,937,427 874,682	\$ 13,786 13,723	\$(11,889)	\$ 4,951,213 876,516
Total capital assets being depreciated	<u>\$ 5,812,109</u>	\$ 27,509	<u>\$ (11,889</u>)	\$ 5,827,729
Less accumulated depreciation for: Buildings and				
improvements Equipment	\$ (1,214,887) (551,468)	\$ (183,488) (72,236)	\$ 9,551	\$ (1,398,375) (614,153)
Total accumulated depreciation	<u>\$ (1,766,355</u>)	\$ (255,724)	\$ 9,551	<u>\$ (2,012,528</u>)
Total capital assets being depreciated, net	<u>\$ 4,045,754</u>	\$ (228,215)	\$ (2,338)	\$ 3,815,201
Governmental activities capital assets, net	<u>\$ 4,351,716</u>	<u>\$ (24,716</u>)	<u>\$ (2,338</u>)	<u>\$ 4,324,662</u>
Business-type activities - Capital assets not being depreciated:				
Land Construction in process	\$ 199,182 20,939	\$	\$ -	\$ 199,182 <u>315,514</u>
Total capital assets not being depreciated	\$ 220,121	<u>\$ 294,575</u>	<u>s -</u>	\$ 514,696
Capital assets being depreciated: Buildings and				
improvements Equipment Wastewater and water	\$ 1,039,491 560,968	\$ _ 19,499	\$ (13,592)	\$ 1,039,491 566,875
plant Electric lines and meters	11,151,524 2,035,998		(10,768)	11,140,756 2,035,998
Total capital assets being depreciated	\$ 14,787,981	<u>\$ 19,499</u>	<u>\$ (24,360</u>)	<u>\$ 14,783,120</u>
Less accumulated depreciation for: Buildings and	C (504 (54)	A 126 6221	6	6 (621 296)
improvements Equipment Wastewater and water	\$ (584,654) (428,395)	(47,121)	13,592	\$ (621,286) (461,924)
plant Electric lines and meters	(4,891,383) (1,202,689)	(264,753) (51,321)		(5,145,681) (1,254,010)
Total accumulated depreciation	<u>\$ (7,107,121</u>)	\$ (399,827)	<u>\$ 24,047</u>	<u>\$ (7,482,901</u>)
Total capital assets being depreciated, net	\$ 7,680,860	\$ (380,328)	<u>\$ (313</u>)	\$ 7,300,219
Business-type activities capital assets, net	<u>\$ 7,900,981</u>	<u>\$ (85,753</u>)	<u>\$(313</u>)	<u>\$ 7,814,915</u>

Depreciation was charged to activities as follows:

Governmental activities:		
General government	\$	14,125
Public safety		58,168
Public works		22,132
Culture and recreation		77,561
Tourism		68,114
Unallocated		15,624
Total governmental activities depreciation expense	<u>\$</u>	255,724
Business-type activities:		
Electric	\$	99,677
Water		150,015
Wastewater		150,135
Total business-type activities depreciation expense	<u>\$</u>	<u>399,827</u>

Note 8. Long-Term Debt

General Obligation Bonds/Public Improvement Bonds/Sales Tax Refunding Bonds

The City issues bonds to provide funds for the acquisition, construction or improvement of major capital facilities. These bonds are direct obligations and pledge the full faith and credit of the City.

Revenue Bonds

The City issues bonds which are repaid from specific sources, namely income derived from the proprietary fund. Proceeds are used for the acquisition and construction of major capital facilities of the businesstype activities. The bonds expected to be paid from business-type revenues are reported in the proprietary fund.

Long-term debt outstanding at June 30, 2004 is as follows:

		Final Maturity	Interest	Balance
	Date	Date	Rates	Outstanding
Governmental activities -				
Payable from ad valorem taxe:	s:			
General Obligation Bonds	1997	2017	0.25 - 5.20	\$ 935,000
Payable from sales taxes:				
Public Improvement Bonds	1996	2009	5.75	755,000
Sales Tax Refunding Bonds	2004	2009	2.60	595,000
Total governmental activity	debt			<u>\$ 2,285,000</u>
Business-type activities -				
Revenue bonds	1993	2013	2.45	<u>\$ 1,300,000</u>

The annual debt service requirements to maturity of all bonds and certificates outstanding at June 30, 2004 follows:

	General	Obligation	Bonds	Public	Improvemen	t Bonds
	Principal	Interest	Total	Principal	Interest	Total
2005 2006 2007 2008 2009 2010 - 2014 2015 - 2017	\$ 50,000 50,000 55,000 60,000 60,000 375,000 285,000	\$ 50,960 48,460 44,960 40,560 37,440 135,200 30,160	\$ 100,960 98,460 99,960 100,560 97,440 510,200 315,160	\$ 110,000 115,000 120,000 130,000 135,000 145,000	\$ 40,250 33,781 27,025 19,838 12,219 4,169	\$ 150,250 148,781 147,025 149,838 147,219 149,169
	<u>\$ 935,000</u>	\$387,740	<u>\$1,322,740</u>	<u>\$_755.000</u>	<u>\$137,282</u>	<u>\$ 892,282</u>
		ax Refunding	K		evenue Bon	
	Sales T Principal	ax Refunding	<u>Bonds</u> Total	R Principal	evenue Bon Interest	ds Total

Principal Interest Total 2005 \$ 345,000 \$137,815 \$ 482,8 2006 395,000 123,646 \$18,6 2007 410,000 107,605 \$17,6 2008 440,000 89,980 \$29,9			
2006 395,000 123,646 518,6 2007 410,000 107,605 517,6	Total		
2007 410,000 107,605 517,6	15		
	46		
2008 440,000 90,000 520,0	05		
2008 440,000 89,980 529,9	80		
2009 450,000 72,952 522,9	52		
2010 - 2014 1,260,000 179,272 1,439,2	72		
2015 - 2017 285,000 30,160 315,1	60		

<u>\$3,585,000</u> <u>\$741,430</u> <u>\$4,326,430</u>

Changes in Long-Term Liabilities

The following is a summary of changes in long-term liabilities for the year ended June 30, 2004:

		eginning Balance	In	creases	De	creases		Ending Balance
Governmental activities	-			<u></u>				
General obligation	~	000 000	~		~	45 000	~	025 000
bonds Public improvement	\$	980,000	\$	-	\$	45,000	Ş	935,000
bonds		860,000		-		105,000		755,000
Sales tax refunding bonds		-		595,000		_		595,000
Capital lease								
obligations		44,722				28,838		15,884
	<u>\$1</u>	,884,722	<u>\$</u>	<u>595,000</u>	<u>\$</u>	178,838	<u>\$2</u>	,300,884
Business-type activitie	- s							
Revenue bonds		,425,000	\$	-	\$	125,000	\$1	,300,000
Capital lease obligations		43,339		<u> </u>		22,902	- -	20,437
	<u>ş1</u>	,468,339	<u>ş</u>		<u>\$</u>	147,902	<u>\$1</u>	<u>,320,437</u>

Note 9. Refunding Bonds

On April 1, 2004, the City issued Series 2004 Sales Tax Refunding Bonds in the amount of \$595,000 with an interest rate of 2.60% to advance refund \$755,000 of outstanding Public Improvement Bonds with an interest rate of 5.75%. The net proceeds of \$595,000 (after payment of issuance costs) were used to purchase U.S. Government Securities. Those securities were deposited into an irrevocable trust with an escrow agent to provide for all future debt service payments on the 1996 Series Bonds. The 1996 Series Bonds are to be called for redemption on October 1, 2004. As a result, the liability for these bonds is included in the government-wide statement of net assets. Repayment is to be made with the amounts on deposit in escrow account.

The City completed the advance refunding to reduce its total debt service payments over the next five years by approximately \$35,665 and to obtain an economic gain (difference between present values of the debt service payments on the old and new debt) of approximately \$21,874.

Note 10. Capital Lease Obligations

During prior fiscal years, the City entered into lease agreements in order to finance the acquisition of a dump truck and a bucket truck. The leases qualify as capital leases for accounting purposes and, therefore, have been recorded at the present value of the future minimum lease payments as of the date of inception.

The dump truck lease agreement calls for annual installments of \$8,562, including interest. Final payment is due January, 2006. The cost and accumulated depreciation of this asset was \$38,811 and \$9,703 at June 30, 2004, respectively.

The bucket truck lease agreement calls for monthly installments of \$2,115, including interest. Final payment is due June, 2005. The cost and accumulated depreciation of this asset was \$105,531 and \$82,666 at June 30, 2004, respectively.

The following is a schedule of the future minimum lease payments under the capital leases, and the present value of the net minimum lease payments at June 30, 2004:

Year Ending June 30,	<u>.</u>	Dump Fruck	-	Bucket Fruck		Total
2005 2006	\$	8,562 8,562	\$	21,150	\$	29,712 8,562
Total Less amount representing	\$	17,124	\$	21,150	\$	38,274
interest Present value of future		(1,240)		(713)		(1,953)
minimum lease payments	<u>\$</u>	15,884	<u>ş</u>	20,437	<u>\$</u>	<u>36,321</u>

Note 11. Ad Valorem Taxes

Government-wide financial statements -

Property taxes are recognized in the year for which they are levied, net of uncollectible amounts, as applicable.

Fund financial statements -

Ad valorem taxes attach as an enforceable lien on property as of January 1, of each year. During the current fiscal year, taxes were levied by the City in July and were billed to the taxpayers in November. Billed taxes are due by December 31, becoming delinquent on January 1 of the following year.

Taxes are budgeted and the revenue recognized in the year billed.

The taxes are based on assessed values determined by the Tax Assessor of St. Martin Parish and are collected by the City.

For the year ended June 30, 2004, taxes were levied on property with assessed valuations totaling \$15,255,072 and were dedicated as follows:

General corporate	purposes	4.05	mills
Debt service		8.57	mills

Total taxes levied during 2003, exclusive of homestead exemptions, were \$192,519. Taxes receivable at June 30, 2004 totaled \$3,172, all of which is considered uncollectible and therefore, has not been recorded in the accompanying financial statements.

Note 12. Sales and Use Taxes

City of St. Martinville is authorized by voters of the City to levy and collect one percent (1.00%) sales and use tax within the City. The City has an intergovernmental agreement with the St. Martin Parish School Board for the collection of sales taxes. The sales tax ordinance dedicates the proceeds for the purpose of constructing and acquiring capital improvements to the waterworks system of the City and for the purpose of establishing, acquiring, constructing, operating and maintaining solid waste disposal facilities, sewers and sewerage disposal work, drains and drainage facilities, and streets, sidewalks and bridges, including the land, equipment and furnishings thereof.

Note 13. Interfund Transfers

Interfund transfers for the year ended June 30, 2004 consist of the following:

	T			
Transfers to:	General	Debt Service	Utility	Total
Sales Tax Utility	\$ 314,508 1,682,594	\$ 141,570	\$ 172,151	\$ 628,229 1,682,594
	<u>\$1,997,102</u>	<u>\$ 141,570</u>	<u>\$ 172,151</u>	<u>\$2,310,823</u>

Transfers are used to (1) move revenues from the fund that statute or budget requires to collect them to the fund that statute or budget requires to expend them, (2) move receipts restricted to debt service from the funds collecting the receipts to the debt service fund required, and (3) use unrestricted revenues collected in one fund to finance various programs accounted for in other funds in accordance with budgetary authorizations.

Note 14. Employee Retirement Systems

Substantially all employees are covered under the Municipal Employees' Retirement System of Louisiana except for policemen which are covered under the Municipal Police Employees' Retirement System. Pertinent information relative to each plan follows:

Municipal Employees' Retirement System of Louisiana:

Plan description:

The Municipal Employees' Retirement System of Louisiana (the System) is a cost-sharing multiple-employer public employee retirement system (PERS) as established and provided for by R.S. 11:1731 of the Louisiana Revised Statutes (LRS). The System is composed of two distinct plans, Plan A and Plan B, with separate assets and benefit provisions. Employees of the City are members of Plan B.

Membership is mandatory as a condition of employment beginning on the date employed if the employee is on a permanent basis working at least thirty-five hours per week, not participating in another public funded retirement system and under age sixty-five at date of employment. Those individuals paid jointly by a participating employer and the parish are not eligible for membership in the System. Under Plan B, employees who retire at or after age sixty with at least ten years of credited service or at any age with at least thirty years of credited service are entitled to a retirement benefit, payable monthly for life, equal to two percent of their final compensation multiplied by the member's years of creditable service. Final compensation is the employee's monthly earnings during the thirty-six consecutive months or joined months that produce the highest average. The System also provides death and disability benefits. Benefits are established by state statute.

The Municipal Employees' Retirement System of Louisiana issues a publicly available financial report that includes financial statements and required supplemental information. That report may be obtained by writing to Municipal Employees' Retirement System of Louisiana, 7927 Office Park Boulevard, Baton Rouge, Louisiana 70809.

Funding policy:

Plan members are required to contribute 5.00% of their annual covered salary and the City is required to contribute at an actuarially determined rate. The current rate is 7.75% of annual covered payroll. The contribution requirements of plan members and the City are established and may be amended by the System's Board of Trustees. The City's contributions to the System for the years ended June 30, 2004, 2003 and 2002 were \$74,490, \$62,756 and \$45,082, respectively, which equal the required contributions for each year.

State of Louisiana - Municipal Police Employees' Retirement System:

Plan description:

The Municipal Police Employees' Retirement System (the System) is a cost-sharing multiple-employer public employee retirement system (PERS).

Membership is mandatory for any full-time police officer employed by a municipality of the State of Louisiana and engaged in law enforcement, empowered to make arrest, providing they do not have to pay social security and providing they meet the statutory criteria. The City's police force is required to pay social security. Therefore, membership is elective at the option of the employee. Employees who retire at or after age fifty-five with twelve years of credited service, at or after age fifty with at least twenty years of credited service or at any age with at least twenty-five years of credited service are entitled to a retirement benefit, payable monthly for life, equal to 3-1/3 percent of their average final compensation. Final compensation is the employee's monthly earnings during the thirty-six consecutive months or joined months that produce the highest average. The System also provides death and disability benefits. Benefits are established by state statute.

The Municipal Police Employees' Retirement System issues a publicly available financial report that includes financial statements and required supplemental information. That report may be obtained by writing to Municipal Police Employees' Retirement System, 7722 Office Park Boulevard, Suite 200, Baton Rouge, Louisiana 70809-7601.

Funding policy:

Plan members are required to contribute 7.50% of their annual covered salary and the City is required to contribute at an actuarially determined rate. The current rate is 15.25% of annual covered payroll. The contribution requirements of plan members and the City are established and may be amended by the System's Board of Trustees. The City's contributions to the System for the years ended June 30, 2004, 2003 and 2002 were \$15,707, \$11,298 and \$11,235, respectively, which equal the required contributions for each year.

Note 15. Dedication of Proceeds and Flow of Funds - 1% Sales and Use Tax

On June 25, 1975, the voters of the City of St. Martinville approved a one percent (1.00%) sales and use tax. The proceeds of this tax are to be used (after paying reasonable and necessary costs and expenses of collecting and administering the tax) for the purpose of constructing and acquiring capital improvements to the waterworks system of the City and for the purpose of establishing, acquiring, constructing, operating and maintaining solid waste disposal facilities, sewers and sewerage disposal work, drains and drainage facilities, and streets, sidewalks and bridges, including the land, equipment and furnishings thereof, or for any one or more of said purposes, said tax to be subject to funding into bonds by the City for the purpose of making capital improvements to the extent and in the manner permitted by the laws of Louisiana.

The proceeds of the tax are pledged to retire the sales tax refunding bonds described in Note 8. Sales and use tax revenues for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2004 were \$632,461.

Proceeds from the tax and all reasonable and necessary costs and expenses of collecting the tax are recorded in the Sales Tax Fund.

After payment of such costs and expenses (if not previously withheld by the Parish Sales Tax Collector), all money in the fund in excess of ten thousand (\$10,000) is to be used to provide for the establishment and maintenance of the Sales Tax Bond Sinking Fund sufficient in amount to pay the principal and interest on the bonds. Funds are to be transferred on the 20^{th} day of each month from the Sales Tax Fund to the Sales Tax Bond Sinking Fund. Monthly transfers should be equal to one-sixth (1/6) of the interest falling due on the next interest payment date and one-twelfth (1/12) of the principal falling due on the next principal payment date.

Required monthly transfers were made and required balances were on deposit at June 30, 2004.

Note 16. Flow of Funds; Restrictions on Use - Utility Revenues

Under the terms of the bond indenture on outstanding Utilities Revenue Bonds described in Note 8, all income and revenues of the Utility Fund are pledged and dedicated to the retirement of said bonds and are to be deposited in funds as indicated below.

All revenues are to be deposited in the Utility Fund. All reasonable and necessary expenses of operating and maintaining the System are to be paid.

Funds are to be transferred on the 20th day of each month from the Utility Fund to the 1993 Utilities Revenue Bond Sinking Fund in an amount sufficient to retire the next payment of principal and/or interest.

Twenty-five percent (25%) of the required monthly transfer to the 1993 Utilities Revenue Bond Sinking Fund is to be transferred on the 20th day of each month from the Utility Fund to the 1993 Utilities Revenue Bond Debt Service Reserve Fund until the balance equals the highest principal and interest due within any one year (\$166,515).

After payments to the Sinking and Reserve Funds, five (5%) of the net revenues of the System collected in the prior month are to be transferred on the 20th day of each month from the Utility Fund to the 1993 Utilities System Renewal and Replacement Fund until the balance equals \$75,000.

Required monthly transfers were made and required balances were on deposit at June 30, 2004.

Note 17. Contingent Liabilities

The City participates in certain federal and state assisted grant programs. These programs are subject to program compliance audits by the grantors or their representative. The City's management believes that any liability for reimbursement which may arise as a result of these audits would not be material.

The City of St. Martinville is a defendant in various lawsuits. Although the outcome of these lawsuits is not presently determinable, in the opinion of the City's attorneys and management, any judgment rendered in favor of the plaintiff of payments resulting from compromise settlements, if any, will be within the limits of the various insurance coverages carried by the City.

The City is involved in litigation with the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) for violation of the City's discharge permit related to their water treatment plant. At June 30, 2004, it is possible the City may be required to pay fines and/or penalties in the range of \$200,000 to \$400,000. Because of the uncertainty of the amount, if any, that the City will be obligated to pay, no liability has been accrued in the accompanying financial statements.

Note 18. Contract

In March, 1993, the City entered into a long-term contract with CLECO. This agreement provides for the purchase of the City's power and energy requirements from CLECO as well as the lease of the City's substation by CLECO. The original contract was amended in August, 1998 and October, 1999. The final amendment extends the contract date to December 31, 2007.

During the year ended June 30, 2004, the City purchased power from CLECO in the amount of \$3,404,398 of which \$664,779 was payable at year end. This amount has been accrued in the accompanying financial statements.

The facility lease payments entitle the City to \$1,800,000 over the term of the contract. Interest on the principal balance is computed using 7.25%. Upon execution of the second amendment, the City received \$500,000. Annually on November 1st, the City receives \$150,000. The remainder is to be paid to the City on November 1, 2006. Upon written request, CLECO will pay the City the entire principal amount including accrued interest prorated to the date of the payment. As of June 30, 2004, the City has received \$1,340,718. The remainder of the contractual amount to be paid is \$459,282.

Note 19. Compensation of Mayor and Council Members

A detail of compensation paid to the mayor and individual council members for the year ended June 30, 2004 follows:

Eric Martin	<u>\$ 47,844</u>
Mike Fuselier Pat Martin Romanus "Ike" Robertson Murphy Simon Pamela Thibodeaux	\$ 6,900 6,900 6,900 6,900 6,900
	<u>\$ 34,500</u>

Note 20. On-behalf Payments

During the fiscal year ended June 30, 2004, the City recognized \$49,540 of revenues and expenditures for state supplemental salary payments made by the State of Louisiana to police officers.

Note 21. Segment Information

The City of St. Martinville maintains one proprietary fund to account for three services (electricity, water, and wastewater). Segment information is as follows:

	Electrical Department	Water Department	Wastewater Department	
Operating revenues	<u>\$5,368,732</u>	<u>\$ 541,997</u>	<u>\$ 408,467</u>	\$6,319,196
Operating expenses: Cost of services rendered Depreciation Total operating	\$4,267,898 99,677	\$ 375,719 150,015	\$ 316,616 	\$4,960,233 399,827
expenses	\$4,367,575	\$ 525,734	<u>\$ 466,751</u>	\$5,360,060
Operating income	<u>\$1,001,157</u>	<u>\$ 16,263</u>	<u>\$ (58,284</u>)	\$ 959,136
Nonoperating revenues (expenses): Investment income	\$ 11,514	\$ ~	\$ -	\$ 11,514
Interest expense Lease revenue Grant revenue	270,000 -		(43,490) - 13,599	(43,490) 270,000 13,599
Gain on sale of capital asset	3,688			3,688
	<u>\$ 285,202</u>	<u>\$ </u>	<u>\$ (29,891</u>)	\$ 255,311
Income before contri- butions and transfers	\$1,286,359	\$ 16,263	\$ (88,175)	\$1,214,447
Capital contributions Transfers			294,575	294,575 (1,510,443)
Change in net assets	<u>\$ (396,235</u>)	<u>\$ 188,414</u>	<u>\$ 206,400</u>	<u>\$ (1,421</u>)

Note 22. Risk Management

The City is exposed to risks of loss in the areas of general and auto liability, property hazards, health care, and workers' compensation. Those risks are managed by purchasing commercial insurance. There have been no significant reductions in insurance coverages during the fiscal year.

This page intentionally left blank.

REQUIRED SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION

BUDGETARY COMPARISON SCHEDULE GENERAL FUND For the Year Ended June 30, 2004

	C)riginal Budget		Final Budget		Actual	Fir E	iance with al Budget Positive Negative)
Revenues:	*							
Taxes -								
Ad valorem	\$	75,000	\$	75,000	\$	78,416	\$	3,416
Licenses and permits -								
Occupational and liquor								
licenses		197,000		197,000		230,446		33,446
Franchise, fees and permits		53,400		53,400		63,710		10,310
Intergovernmental -								
Federal		-		50,325		16,659		(33,666)
State shared revenues:								
Beer taxes		18,000		18,000		13,270		(4,730)
On-behalf payments		59,400		59,400		49,540		(9,860)
State revenue sharing		16,000		16,000		16,830		830
Video poker		105,000		115,000		120,651		5,651
Other		35,000		35,000		13,196		(21,804)
Charges for services -								
Garbage collection		298,332		298,332		302,921		4,589
Recreation		21,500		21,500		23,353		1,853
Tourism Center		14,000		14,000		23,904		9,904
Other		25,200		25,200		20,897		(4,303)
Fines and forfeitures		38,000		38,000		32,415		(5,585)
Investment income		3,600		3,600		2,725		(875)
Miscellaneous		13,800		13,800		19,660		5,860
Total revenues	\$	973,232	\$	1,033,557	\$	1,028,593	\$	(4,964)
Expenditures:								
Current -								
General government	\$	611 , 457	Ş	611,457	Ş	612,373	\$.(916)
Public safety		906,482		906,482		899,271		7,211
Public works		816,445		803,945		806,869		(2,924)
Culture and recreation		239,390		213,939		226,390		(12,451)
Tourism		288,496		288,496		275,335		13,161
Debt service -								
Principal		28,869		28,869		28,869		_
Interest		1,821		1,821		1,823		(2)
Capital outlay		249,100		210,187		231,008		(20,821)
Total expenditures	\$	3,142,060	Ş	3,065,196	\$	3,081,938	\$	(16,742)
-	· · · ·						(c	ontinued)

ł

BUDGETARY COMPARISON SCHEDULE (CONTINUED) GENERAL FUND For the Year Ended June 30, 2004

)riginal Budget		Final Budget		Actual	Fin P	lance with al Budget ositive egative)
Deficiency of revenues over expenditures	\$(2,168,828)	\$ (:	2,031,639)	\$ (2,053,345)	\$	(21,706)
Other financing sources: Transfers in		2,109,062		1,942,062		1,997,102	<u> </u>	55,040
Net change in fund balance	\$	(59,766)	\$	(89,577)	\$	(56,243)	\$	33,334
Fund balance, beginning		226,823		226,823		226,823		<u> </u>
Fund balance, ending	\$	167,057	\$	137,246	\$	170,580	\$	33,334

BUDGETARY COMPARISON SCHEDULE SALES TAX FUND For the Year Ended June 30, 2004

	c)riginal Budget		Final Budget	Actual	Fina Pe	ance with al Budget ositive egative)
Revenues:				<u></u>	 		
Taxes -							
Sales and use	\$	640,000	\$	640,000	\$ 632,461	Ş	(7,539)
Investment income		800		800	 513		(287)
Total revenues	\$	640,800	\$	640,800	\$ 632,974	\$	(7,826)
Expenditures:							
Current -							
General government		12,000		12,000	 9,674		2,326
Excess of revenues over expenditures	\$	628,800	Ş	628,800	\$ 623,300	Ş	(5,500)
Other financing uses: Transfers out		(689,712)	·	(689,712)	 (628,229)	<u></u>	61,483
Net change in fund balance	\$	(60,912)	\$	(60,912)	\$ (4,929)	\$	55,983
Fund balance, beginning		264,423		264,423	 264,423		
Fund balance, ending	\$	203,511	\$	203,511	\$ 259,494	\$	55,983

OTHER SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION

COMBINING BALANCE SHEET NONMAJOR GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS June 30, 2004

Capital Capital ASSETS Section 8 Projects Total Cash \$ 45,411 \$ 1,079 \$ 46,490 Accrued interest receivable 121 - 121 Due from other funds - 14,575 14,575 Due from other governmental agencies - 122,507 122,507 Total assets \$ 45,532 \$ 138,161 \$ 183,693 LIABILITIES AND FUND BALANCES - 104,693 \$ 104,693 Retainage payable - 17,814 17,814 Due to other funds 273 - 273 Deferred revenue 18,252 - 18,252 Total liabilities \$ 18,525 122,507 \$ 141,032 Fund balances: Reserved - - 5,654 141,032 Fund balances: \$ 27,007 \$ - \$ 27,007 15,654 5 42,661 Total fund balances \$ 27,007 \$ 15,654 \$ 42,661 5,654 5 42,661		Speci	al Revenue		al Projects		
Accrued interest receivable 121 - 121 Due from other funds - 14,575 14,575 Due from other governmental agencies - 122,507 122,507 Total assets \$ 45,532 \$ 138,161 \$ 183,693 LIABILITIES AND FUND BALANCES \$ - \$ 104,693 \$ 104,693 LIABILITIES AND FUND BALANCES \$ - \$ 104,693 \$ 104,693 LIABILITIES AND FUND BALANCES \$ - \$ 104,693 \$ 104,693 Retainage payable \$ - \$ 104,693 \$ 104,693 Retainage payable \$ - \$ 104,693 \$ 104,693 Deferred runds 273 - 273 - 273 Deferred revenue 18,252 - 18,252 - 18,252 Total liabilities \$ 18,525 \$ 122,507 \$ 141,032 Fund balances: Reserved - - - 5,654 5,654 15,654	ASSETS	Se	ction 8		-		Total
Accrued interest receivable 121 - 121 Due from other funds - 14,575 14,575 Due from other governmental agencies - 122,507 122,507 Total assets \$ 45,532 \$ 138,161 \$ 183,693 LIABILITIES AND FUND BALANCES \$ - \$ 104,693 \$ 104,693 LIABILITIES AND FUND BALANCES \$ - \$ 104,693 \$ 104,693 LIABILITIES AND FUND BALANCES \$ - \$ 104,693 \$ 104,693 Retainage payable \$ - \$ 104,693 \$ 104,693 Retainage payable \$ - \$ 104,693 \$ 104,693 Deferred runds 273 - 17,814 17,814 17,814 Due to other funds 273 - 18,252 - 18,252 Total liabilities \$ 18,525 \$ 122,507 \$ 141,032 Fund balances: Reserved - - - \$ 27,007 \$ <t< td=""><td></td><td>÷</td><td>AE 433</td><td></td><td>1 070</td><td>ć</td><td>45 400</td></t<>		÷	AE 433		1 070	ć	45 400
Due from other funds - 14,575 14,575 Due from other governmental agencies - 122,507 122,507 Total assets \$ 45,532 \$ 138,161 \$ 183,693 LIABILITIES AND FUND BALANCES \$ - \$ 104,693 \$ 104,693 Liabilities: Accounts payable \$ - \$ 104,693 \$ 104,693 Retainage payable - \$ 104,693 \$ 104,693 \$ 104,693 Deferred revenue 273 - 273 - 273 273 273 Deferred revenue 18,252 - 18,252 - 18,252 18,252 Total liabilities \$ 18,525 \$ 122,507 \$ 141,032 Fund balances: Reserved - - - \$ 27,007 \$ - \$ 27,007 Unreserved - - - 15,654 - 15,654 \$ 42,661 Total liabilities and \$ 27,007 \$ 15,654 <t< td=""><td></td><td>Ş</td><td></td><td>Ş</td><td>1,079</td><td>Ş</td><td>•</td></t<>		Ş		Ş	1,079	Ş	•
Due from other governmental agencies - 122,507 122,507 Total assets \$ 45,532 \$ 138,161 \$ 183,693 LIABILITIES AND FUND BALANCES Liabilities: \$ - \$ 104,693 \$ 104,693 Retainage payable - \$ 104,693 \$ 104,693 Retainage payable - 17,814 17,814 17,814 Due to other funds 273 - 273 Deferred revenue 18,252 - 18,252 Total liabilities \$ 18,525 \$ 122,507 \$ 141,032 Fund balances: Reserved - + Housing \$ 27,007 \$ - \$ 27,007 Unreserved - - 5 27,007 \$ - \$ 27,007 Designated for capital projects - 15,654 5 42,661 Total liabilities and - 15,654 5 42,661			121		14 575		
Total assets \$ 45,532 \$ 138,161 \$ 183,693 LIABILITIES AND FUND BALANCES Liabilities: Accounts payable \$ - \$ 104,693 \$ 104,693 Retainage payable - 17,814 17,814 Due to other funds 273 - 273 Deferred revenue 18,252 - 18,252 Total liabilities \$ 18,525 \$ 122,507 \$ 141,032 Fund balances: Reserved - # 27,007 \$ - \$ 27,007 Unreserved - - - 15,654 15,654 Total liabilities \$ 27,007 \$ 15,654 \$ 42,661 Total liabilities and - - - -					•		
LIABILITIES AND FUND BALANCES Liabilities: Accounts payable \$ - \$ 104,693 \$ 104,693 Accounts payable - 17,814 Due to other funds 273 Deferred revenue 18,252 Total liabilities \$ 18,525 \$ 122,507 \$ 141,032 Fund balances: \$ 27,007 \$ - \$ 27,007 Reserved - + Housing \$ 27,007 \$ - \$ 27,007 Unreserved - - Designated for capital projects \$ 27,007 \$ 15,654 Total fund balances \$ 27,007 \$ 15,654 Total liabilities and \$ 27,007 \$ 15,654	Due flom other governmental agencies				122,307		122,007
Liabilities: Accounts payable \$ - \$ 104,693 \$ 104,693 Retainage payable - 17,814 17,814 Due to other funds 273 - 273 Deferred revenue 18,252 - 18,252 Total liabilities \$ 18,525 \$ 122,507 \$ 141,032 Fund balances: Reserved - Housing \$ 27,007 \$ - \$ 27,007 Unreserved - Designated for capital projects - 15,654 15,654 Total fund balances \$ 27,007 \$ 15,654 \$ 42,661 Total liabilities and	Total assets	\$	45,532	\$	138,161	\$	183,693
Accounts payable \$ - \$ 104,693 \$ 104,693 Retainage payable - 17,814 17,814 Due to other funds 273 - 273 Deferred revenue 18,252 - 18,252 Total liabilities \$ 18,525 \$ 122,507 \$ 141,032 Fund balances: Reserved - - \$ 27,007 \$ - \$ 27,007 Unreserved - - - - 5,654 15,654 Designated for capital projects - - 15,654 \$ 42,661 Total liabilities and - - - - -	LIABILITIES AND FUND BALANCES						
Retainage payable - 17,814 17,814 Due to other funds 273 - 273 Deferred revenue 18,252 - 18,252 Total liabilities \$ 18,525 \$ 122,507 \$ 141,032 Fund balances: Reserved - - - \$ 27,007 \$ - \$ 27,007 Unreserved - - - 15,654 15,654 \$ 42,661 Total liabilities and - - 15,654 \$ 42,661	Liabilities:						
Due to other funds 273 - 273 Deferred revenue 18,252 - 18,252 Total liabilities \$ 18,525 \$ 122,507 \$ 141,032 Fund balances: Reserved - - - \$ 27,007 \$ - \$ 27,007 Unreserved - - - 5 27,007 \$ - \$ 27,007 Unreserved - - - 15,654 15,654 15,654 \$ 42,661 Total liabilities and - - 15,654 \$ 42,661	Accounts payable	\$	-	\$	104,693	\$	104,693
Deferred revenue 18,252 - 18,252 Total liabilities \$ 18,525 \$ 122,507 \$ 141,032 Fund balances: Reserved - .	Retainage payable		_		17,814		17,814
Total liabilities \$ 18,525 \$ 122,507 \$ 141,032 Fund balances: Reserved - - - \$ 27,007 \$ - \$ 27,007 Unreserved - - - \$ 27,007 \$ - \$ 27,007 Unreserved - - - - \$ 5,654 15,654 Total fund balances \$ 27,007 \$ 15,654 \$ 42,661 Total liabilities and - - -	Due to other funds		273		-		273
Fund balances: Reserved - Housing \$ 27,007 \$ - \$ 27,007 Unreserved - Designated for capital projects - 15,654 15,654 Total fund balances \$ 27,007 \$ 15,654 \$ 42,661 Total liabilities and	Deferred revenue		18,252		<u> </u>		18,252
Reserved - Kousing \$ 27,007 - \$ 27,007 Unreserved - Designated for capital projects - 15,654 15,654 Total fund balances \$ 27,007 \$ 15,654 \$ 42,661 Total liabilities and - - -	Total liabilities	\$	18,525	\$	122,507	\$	141,032
Housing \$ 27,007 \$ - \$ 27,007 Unreserved - - 15,654 15,654 Designated for capital projects - 15,654 15,654 Total fund balances \$ 27,007 \$ 15,654 \$ 42,661 Total liabilities and - - - -	Fund balances:						
Unreserved - Designated for capital projects - 15,654 15,654 Total fund balances \$ 27,007 \$ 15,654 \$ 42,661 Total liabilities and	Reserved -						
Designated for capital projects-15,65415,654Total fund balances\$27,007\$15,654\$Total liabilities and	Housing	\$	27,007	\$	-	\$	27,007
Total fund balances\$ 27,007\$ 15,654\$ 42,661Total liabilities and	Unreserved -						
Total liabilities and	Designated for capital projects		<u> </u>		15,654		15,654
	Total fund balances	\$	27,007	\$	15,654	\$	42,661
	Total liabilities and						
		\$	45,532	\$	138,161	\$	183,693

COMBINING STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCE NONMAJOR GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS For the Year Ended June 30, 2004

	Special Revenue			al Projects Capital			
	Se	ection 8		rojects	Total		
Revenues:							
Intergovermental -							
Federal grants	\$	246,193	\$	294,574	\$	540,767	
Investment income		255				255	
Total revenues	\$	246,448	\$	294,574	\$	541,022	
Expenditures:							
Current -							
General government	\$		\$	10	\$	10	
Public works		-		116,434		116,434	
Urban redevelopment and housing		252,665		-		252,665	
Capital outlay			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	178,141	<u> </u>	178,141	
Total expenditures	\$	252,665	\$	294,585	\$	547,250	
Net change in fund balance	\$	(6,217)	\$	(11)	\$	(6,228)	
Fund balance, beginning		33,224		15,665		48,889	
Fund balance, ending	\$	27,007	\$	15,654	\$	42,661	

This page intentionally left blank.

COMPLIANCE AND OTHER GRANT INFORMATION

1

This page intentionally left blank.

KOLDER, CHAMPAGNE, SLAVEN & COMPANY, LLC CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

C. Burton Kolder, CPA* Russell F. Champagne, CPA* Victor R. Slaven, CPA* Conrad O. Chapman, CPA* P. Troy Courville, CPA Geraid A. Thibodeaux, Jr., CPA*

Robert S. Carter, CPA Allen J. LaBry, CPA Harry J. Clostio, CPA Penny Angelle Scruggins, CPA Christine L. Cousin, CPA Mary T. Thibodeaux, CPA Kelly M. Doucet, CPA Kenneth J. Rachal, CPA Cheryl L. Bartley, CPA, CVA

* A Professional Accounting Corporation

P.O. Box 250 Breaux Bridge, LA 70517

> Phone (337) 332-4020 Fax (337) 332-2867

WEB SITE: WWW.KCSRCPAS.COM

MEMBER OF: AMERICAN INSTITUTE OF CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

SOCIETY OF LOUISIANA CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

REPORT ON COMPLIANCE AND ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER FINANCIAL REPORTING BASED ON AN AUDIT OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS PERFORMED IN ACCORDANCE WITH GOVERNMENT AUDITING STANDARDS

The Honorable Eric Martin, Mayor and Members of the City Council City of St. Martinville, Louisiana

We have audited the financial statements of the governmental activities, the business-type activities, each major fund, and the aggregate remaining fund information of the City of St. Martinville, Louisiana, as of and for the year ended June 30, 2004, which collectively comprise the City of St. Martinville, Louisiana's basic financial statements and have issued our report thereon dated September 2, 2004. We conducted our audit in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in Government Auditing Standards, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States.

Compliance

As part of obtaining reasonable assurance about whether the City of St. Martinville, Louisiana's financial statements are free of material misstatement, we performed tests of its compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts and grants, noncompliance with which could have a direct and material effect on the determination of financial statement amounts. However, providing an opinion on compliance with those provisions was not an objective of our audit, and accordingly, we do not express such an opinion. The results of our tests disclosed no instances of noncompliance that are required to be reported under Government Auditing Standards.

Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

In planning and performing our audit, we considered the City of St. Martinville Louisiana's internal control over financial reporting in order to determine our auditing procedures for the purpose of expressing our opinion on the financial statements and not to provide assurance on the internal control over financial reporting. However, we noted a certain matter involving the internal control over financial reporting and its operation that we consider to be a reportable condition. Reportable conditions involve matters coming to our attention relating to significant deficiencies in the design or operation of the internal control over financial reporting that, in our judgment, could adversely affect the City of St. Martinville, Louisiana's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial data consistent with the assertions of management in the financial statements. The reportable condition is described in the accompanying schedule of findings and questioned costs as item 2004-1.

183 South Beadle Road Lafavette, LA 70508 Phone (337) 232-4141 Fax (337) 232-8660

113 East Bridge Street Breaux Bridge, LA 70517 Phone (337) 332-4020 Fax (337) 332-2867

133 East Waddil Marksville, LA 71351 Phone (318) 253-9252 Fax (318) 253-8681

Phone (985) 384-2020 Fax (985) 384-3020

1234 David Drive, Suite 105 Morgan City, LA 70380

408 W. Cotton Street Ville Platte, LA 70586 Phone (337) 363-2792 Fax (337) 363-3049

332 W. Sixth Avenue Oberlin, I.A 70655 Phone (337) 639-4737 Fax (337) 639-4568

200 South Main Street Abbeville, LA 70510 Phone (337) 893-7944 Fax (337) 893-7946

A material weakness is a condition in which the design or operation of one or more of the internal control components does not reduce to a relatively low level the risk that misstatements in amounts that would be material in relation to the financial statements being audited may occur and not be detected within a timely period by employees in the normal course of performing their assigned functions. Our consideration of the internal control over financial reporting would not necessarily disclose all matters in the internal control that might be reportable conditions and, accordingly, would not necessarily disclose all reportable conditions that are also considered to be material weaknesses. We consider the reportable condition referred to above to be a material weakness.

This report is intended solely for the information and use of management, others within the organization, City Council, and federal awarding agencies and pass-through entities and is not intended to be and should not be used by anyone other than these specified parties. Under Louisiana Revised Statue 24:513, this report is distributed by the Legislative Auditor as a public document.

Kolder, Champagne, Slaven & Company, LLC

Certified Public Accountants

Breaux Bridge, Louisiana September 2, 2004

KOLDER, CHAMPAGNE, SLAVEN & COMPANY, LLC

CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

C. Burton Kolder, CPA* Russell F. Champagne, CPA* Victor R. Slaven, CPA* Conrad O. Chapman, CPA* P. Troy Courville, CPA* Gerald A. Thibodeaux, Jr., CPA*

Robert S. Carter, CPA Allen J. LaBry, CPA Harry J. Clostio, CPA Penny Angelle Scruggins, CPA Christine L. Cousin, CPA Mary T. Thibodeaux, CPA Kelly M. Doucet, CPA Kenneth J. Rachal, CPA Cheryl L. Bartley, CPA, CVA P.O. Box 250 Breaux Bridge, LA 70517

> Phone (337) 332-4020 Fax (337) 332-2867

WEB SITE: WWW.KCSRCPAS.COM

MEMBER OF:

AMERICAN INSTITUTE OF CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

SOCIETY OF LOUISIANA CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

REPORT ON COMPLIANCE WITH REQUIREMENTS APPLICABLE TO EACH MAJOR PROGRAM AND INTERNAL CONTROL OVER COMPLIANCE IN ACCORDANCE WITH OMB CIRCULAR A-133

* A Professional Accounting Corporation

The Honorable Eric Martin, Mayor and Members of the City Council City of St. Martinville, Louisiana

Compliance

We have audited the compliance of the City of St. Martinville, Louisiana with the types of compliance requirements described in the <u>U.S. Office of Management and Budget (OMB) Circular A-133 Compliance Supplement</u> that are applicable to each of its major federal programs for the year ended June 30, 2004. The City of St. Martinville, Louisiana's major federal program is identified in the summary of auditor's results section of the accompanying schedule of findings and questioned costs. Compliance with the requirements of laws, regulations, contracts and grants applicable to each of its major federal programs is the responsibility of the City of St. Martinville, Louisiana's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion of the City of St. Martinville, Martinville, Louisiana's compliance based on our audit.

We conducted our audit of compliance in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America; the standards applicable to financial audits contained in <u>Government Auditing Standards</u>, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States; and OMB Circular A-133, <u>Audits of States</u>, <u>Local</u> <u>Governments</u>, and <u>Non-Profit Organizations</u>. Those standards and OMB Circular A-133 require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether noncompliance with the types of compliance requirements referred to above that could have a direct and material effect on a major federal program occurred. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence about the City of St. Martinville, Louisiana's compliance with those requirements and performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion. Our audit does not provide a legal determination on the City of St. Martinville, Louisiana's compliance with those requirements.

In our opinion, the City of St. Martinville, Louisiana complied, in all material respects, with the requirements referred to above that are applicable to each of its major federal programs for the year ended June 30, 2004.

183 South Beadle Road Lafayette, LA 70508 Phone (337) 232-4141 Fax (337) 232-8660 113 East Bridge Street Breaux Bridge, LA 70517 Phone (337) 332-4020 Fax (337) 332-2867 133 East Waddil Marksville, LA 71351 Phone (318) 253-9252 Fax (318) 253-8681 1234 David Drive, Suite 105 Morgan Cuy, LA 70380 Phone (985) 384-2020 Fax (985) 384-3020 - 63 - 408 W. Cotton Street Ville Plate, LA 70586 Phone (337) 363-2792 Fax (337) 363-3049 332 W Sixth Avenue Oberlin, LA 70655 Phone (337) 639-4737 Fax (337) 639-4568 200 South Main Street Abbeville, LA 70510 Phone (337) 893-7944 Fax (337) 893-7946

Internal Control Over Compliance

The management of the City of St. Martinville, Louisiana is responsible for establishing and maintaining effective internal control over compliance with requirements of laws, regulations, contracts and grants applicable to federal programs. In planning and performing our audit, we considered the City of St. Martinville, Louisiana's internal control over compliance with requirements that could have a direct and material effect on a major federal program in order to determine our auditing procedures for the purpose of expressing our opinion on compliance and to test and report on the internal control over compliance in accordance with OMB Circular A - 133.

Our consideration of the internal control over compliance would not necessarily disclose all matters in the internal control that might be material weaknesses. A material weakness is a condition in which the design or operation of one or more of the internal control components does not reduce to a relatively low level the risk that noncompliance with applicable requirements of laws, regulations, contracts and grants that would be material in relation to a major federal program being audited may occur and not be detected within a timely period by employees in the normal course of performing their assigned functions. We noted no matters involving the internal control over compliance and its operation that we consider to be material weaknesses.

This report is intended solely for the information and use of the audit committee, management, others within the organization, City Council, and federal awarding agencies and pass-through entities and is not intended to be and should not be used by anyone other than these specified parties. Although the intended use of this report may be limited, under Louisiana Revised Statute 24:513, this report is distributed by the Legislative Auditor as a public document.

Kolder, Champagne, Slaven & Company, LLC

Certified Public Accountants

Breaux Bridge, Louisiana September 2, 2004

Schedule L-1

CITY OF ST. MARTINVILLE ST. MARTINVILLE, LOUISIANA

SCHEDULE OF FINDINGS AND QUESTIONED COSTS Year Ended June 30, 2004

Section I.	Summary of Auditors' Results										
	Financial Statements										
	Type of auditors' report issued: unqu	alified.									
	Internal control over financial report	ing:									
	 Material weakness identified? 	X Yes No									
	 Reportable conditions identified that are not considered to be material weaknesses? 	Yes X None Reported									
	Noncompliance material to financial statements noted?	Yes X No									
	Federal Awards										
	Internal control over major programs:										
	 Material weakness identified? 	Yes X No									
	 Reportable conditions identified that are not considered to be material weaknesses? 	Yes X None Reported									
	Type of auditors' report issued on compliance for major programs: unqualified.										
	Any audit findings disclosed that are required to be reported in accordance with Section 510(a) of Circular A-133?	Yes X_No									
	Identification of major programs: <u>CFDA Number</u>	Name of Federal Program									
	14.228	Community Development Block Grant - States Program									
	Dollar threshold used to distinguish b \$300,000	etween Type A and Type B programs:									
	Auditee qualified as low-risk auditee?	Yes <u>X</u> No									

Schedule L-1

CITY OF ST. MARTINVILLE ST. MARTINVILLE, LOUISIANA

SCHEDULE OF FINDINGS AND QUESTIONED COSTS (CONTINUED) Year Ended June 30, 2004

Section II. Financial Statement Findings

2004-1 - Inadequate Segregation of Accounting Functions

Recommendation: Due to the small number of employees the City did not have adequate segregation of functions within the accounting system.

Management's Corrective Action Plan: Mayor Eric Martin has determined that it is not feasible to achieve adequate segregation of functions within the accounting department. No plan is considered necessary.

Section III.Federal Award Findings and Questioned Costs

There are no findings at June 30, 2004.

Schedule L-2

CITY OF ST. MARTINVILLE ST. MARTINVILLE, LOUISIANA

SUMMARY SCHEDULE OF PRIOR AUDIT FINDINGS Year Ended June 30, 2004

Section I. Internal Control and Compliance Material to the Financial Statements

2003-1 ~ Inadequate Segregation of Accounting Functions

Recommendation: Due to the small number of employees the City did not have adequate segregation of functions within the accounting system.

Current Status: Due to cost restraints, it is not economically feasible to have adequate segregation of accounting functions. See current year finding at #2004-1.

Section II. Internal Control and Compliance Material to Federal Awards

No matters were reported.

Section III.Management Letter

2003-2 - Inventory Pricing

Recommendation: Inventory should be priced using the first-in, first-out method.

Current Status: Resolved.

2003-3 - Fixed Asset Records

Recommendation: All fixed assets should be identified and included on a complete listing. Pertinent information should include tag number, serial number, date purchased and cost.

Current Status: Resolved.

This page intentionally left blank.

SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION

SUPPLEMENTARY SCHEDULE OF EXPENDITURES OF FEDERAL AWARDS Year Ended June 30, 2004

CFDA Number	Federal Assistance I.D. Number	Pass- Through Grantor's Number
14.871	LA-173VO	N/A
14.228	N/A	600781
83.544	N/A	099-67600-00
	Number 14.871 14.228	CFDA Assistance Number I.D. Number 14.871 LA-173VO 14.228 N/A

Schedule M-1

	brecipients
\$ 252,665 \$	-

294,574 -

NOTES TO SUPPLEMENTARY SCHEDULE OF EXPENDITURES OF FEDERAL AWARDS As of and For the Year Ended June 30, 2004

Note 1. General

The accompanying schedule of expenditures of federal awards includes the federal grant activity of City of St. Martinville and is presented on the modified accrual basis of accounting, which is described in Note 1 to financial statements of the City's financial statements. The information in this schedule is presented in accordance with the requirements of OMB Circular A-133, "Audits of States, Local Governments, and Non-Profit Organizations."

Note 2. Relationship to Financial Statements

Federal award revenues are reported in the City's financial statements as follows:

	Federal Sources
Major Governmental Fund: General Fund Other Governmental Funds: Section 8 Capital Projects	\$ 16,659
	246,193 294,574
	<u>\$ 557,426</u>

Note 3. Relationship to Federal Financial Reports

Amounts reported in the accompanying schedule agree with the amounts reported in the related federal financial reports.

Note 4. Major Federal Awards

The dollar amount threshold of \$300,000 was used to distinguish between Type A and Type B federal programs. For those funds that have matching revenues and state funding, federal expenditures were determined by deducting matching revenues from total expenditures.